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MANIFESTO KEYNOTE: FROM GROWTH TO EMPOWEREMENT  
 
Fellow countrymen and women, We, the Zambian people, have once again been 
presented with an opportunity and a conducive environtnent to exercise our 
democratic right- the right to vote for representatives and a government of 
our choice during the 2006 Presidential and General Elections. 
  
Indeed this is a moment of serious reflection on the events of the past five 
years and to critically evaluate the performance of our representatives and 
the government we elected in power. 
 
A time to take stock of how all of us in the political arena delivered on our 
respective mandates during the past five years. 
 
This is also the time for us to once again, renew our social contract between 
the MMD our Party and the Electorate. 
  
Every political party, big or small, will go all out to give promises, compete 
and attract the attention of Zambians to support andvote for their respective 
candidates. 
  
As we commit ourselves to the election process therefore, it is essential to 
summon all our experiences in all spheres of our lives during the past five 
years in order to be able to make a conscious and informed decision on which 
political Pasty to vote for. 
 
A political Party that will not only inspire hope but also posses the capacity 
to deliver on your expectations and aspirations. 
  
This is the fourth time that, our Party, the MMD is seeking your support and 
vote. 
 
We trust that you the Zambian voters will once again make a carefull analysis 
of the performance of the MMD New Deal Government policies during the past 
five years through this Manifesto. 
 



We also trust that you will be able to carefully analyze, the Manifestos of 
other competing political Parties and compare with that of the MMD New Deal 
Government in order to make an informed choice. 
  
In this process, we as the MMD New Deal Government remain convinced that the 
Zambian people will once again exercise their democratic right to vote for a 
leadership based on, among other tenets, integrity, capacity and the ability 
of that leadership to deliver on their promises. 
 
We are equally convinced that the Zambian people will vote for a leadership 
with the necessary experience, stability and vision that will guarantee and 
ensure a secure future for all Zambians and their children. 
  
Over the past five years the MMD New Deal Government pursued Macro economic 
policies aimed at arresting economic decline, stabilizing the economy and 
further entrenching a liberal economic environment. 
 
The prudent management of the economy has regained the country the necessary 
investor confidence and has generated both domestic and foreign interest in 
the economy.  
Growth and development are now taking root in the Zambian economy.  
 
For example, the achievement of Highly Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC) 
completion point has led to a great reduction in debt burden of the countly. 
 
This state of affairs has freed resources to various sectors of the econonly 
that will facilitate investment and growth and improve the living standards of 
the Zambian people. 
 
The improvements in the foreign exchange market that has led to the 
strengthening of the Kwacha against other major currencies such as the United 
States Dollar has put the Zambian economy in better stead for the Zambian 
entrepreneurship to invest in capital goods and improve their profitability 
and business in general. 
 
In addition, the declining inflation and interest rates are impacting 
positively on the cost of living and investment portfolios of the Zambian 
people. 
  
The development efforts embarked upon have ensured positive performance in 
most areas of the economy such as commerce and industry, tourism, mining and 
agriculture. 
 
The strengthening industrial base and the continued prudent management of 
social and cultural sectors, including good governance, have placed our 
country on the path to sustained growth and development. 
  
We the MMD New Deal Government therefore, commit ourselves to building on 
these successes by focusing on policy formulation and facilitation of 
effective implementation of policies and strategies to ensure prompt delively 
of goods and services with a view to einpowering the people of Zambia. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government has rekindled hope and confidence in the Zambian 
economy and restored pride in most Zambians as a people capable of competing 
favourably in the global market. 
 
We are determined to sustain this confidence in the economy and to maintain 
growth and development.  
 
In this Manifesto, the MMD New Deal Government has given account of its 
performance in the past five years and has stipulated the objectives aimed at 
addressing various issues of concern to Zambians beyond 2006. 
 
The experience of our Party in government and the successful implementation of 
most of our policies intended to respond to the wishes and desires of the 



Zambian people including the articulation of our agenda for the country beyond 
2006 cannot be matched by any political Party in the country today. 
  
In the continued fight against poverty and unemployment the MMD New Deal 
Government, will continue to rely and encourage the private sector to take the 
lead in economic activity and growth. 
 
We shall equally rededicate ourselves to empowering Zambians so that they may 
realize their full potential and fully benefit from the wealth of their 
country. 
 
As a concerned Party for the Zambian population, the MMD New Deal Government 
will also continue to fight HIV and AIDS scourge with the support and full 
involvement of all the people concerned in our land. 
  
The Manifesto we are putting before you therefore has been formulated to 
demonstrate the above commitments through a detailed elaboration. 
 
It is our hope that we shall convince you, as the voter, to give us another 
mandate to provide leadership to this great country as we undertake the task 
to continue maintaining the country's economy on the growth and development 
path to the benefit of all Zambians. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government will truthfully, diligently and dutifully pursue 
the objectives in all the areas as detailed in this Manifesto. 
  
Fellow country men and women, your vote is very important and we trust and 
believe that you will vote wisely and intelligently by ensuring that you vote 
for a Party that will further the growth and development of our country, 
Zambia. 
 
That Party is the MMD under the New Deal Administration.  
 
I take this opportunity to urge you fellow Zambians to vote for, me, Levy 
Patrick Mwanawasa, SC as your Presidential candidate and for the other MMD 
candidates in the 2006 Presidential, Parliamentary and Local Government 
Elections. 
 
There is no other alternative but the MMD New Deal Government.  
 
Let us all unite and prosper together. 
 
Levy Patrick Mwanawasa, SC PRESIDENT  
 
MMD, OUR POLITICAL PARTY  
 
The Movement for Multiparty Democracy (MMD), our Political Party, was founded 
on 20IhJuly 1990 and formally registered as a Political Party in Zambia in 
early 1991. 
 
It won the first freely contested presidential and general elections since 
1968 in October 1991. 
 
The founders of MMD were men and women, from all walks of life who were 
opposed to the one-party state and the rapidly declining economic and social 
conditions in the country. 
 
These founders of our political Party included trade unionists, academics, 
businessmen, church leaders, students, former politicians and civil society. 
  
The MMD under the New Deal Administration is a party enshrined into the values 
of democracy, of compassion and choice with responsibility. 
 
We support greater contact and interaction between politicians and the people 
we are privileged to lead and serve. 
 



Our Party is endowed with a leadership of integrity and professionalism in all 
aspects. 
 
It is the Party with vast experience in democratic governance and has better, 
detailed and workable plans to mobilise and motivate the necessary resources 
available in the country to actualise its policies to move this country to 
even higher heights. 
 
This has clearly been demonstrated, especially during the past 5 years under 
the able leadership of the MMD New Deal Government. 
  
The achieveinents we have scored together through hard work and sacrifice in 
the past 51 years should give us even greater impetus to forge ahead together 
and continue transforming our society to better the lives of all Zambians. 
  
Therefore, as the Zambian Citizens go to cast their ballots to elect a 
government of their choice to lead them, the decision of the majority in this 
process will determine the direction and progress ofthis country for the next 
five years. 
 
It is in this vein that the MMD under the New Deal Administration is confident 
that the Zambian people will once again give it the mandate to continue 
governing this beautiful country. 
 
Consequently, the Party has once again mobilized diverse energies and talents 
to take up this noble task and face up to the challenges. 
  
As a caring Party, our leadership has been to, and will continue to visit, all 
parts of the country carrying the MMD New Deal Government message of 
achievements during the past five years and the challenges still facing us. 
 
Moreover, our Party leadership will also continue visiting all parts of the 
country to listen and collect information from the Zambian people so as to 
formulate policy and programmes aimed at addressing these challenges. 
 
In this regard therefore, our Party has a national appeal and character as its 
policies emanate firm the grassroots level of our society. 
 
In order to efficiently and effectively carry out the campaign programme 
country wide, our Party requires committed members and functionaries to 
promote the Party's ideals, policies and programmes. 
  
Our Party the MMD under the New Deal Administration is committed to serving 
the Zambian people and contillues to provide quality leadership aimed at 
empowering all Zambian citizens so that they fully participate and enjoy the 
wealth of our beloved country. 
 
At the same time, our Party demands discipline and a better work culture from 
all of us. 
 
Our Party also upholds morality in the handling of public resources; humanity 
in relating with one another and responsibility in exercising our freedoms. 
  
The MMD will continue pursuing policies of hope, policies for upward mobility 
of all citizens. 
 
Our focus in achieving this is defined by social and economic realities facing 
Zambia today. 
 
Zambians want decisive and honest leadership to provide direction on issues 
that confront us. 
 
We in the MMD New Deal Administration are committed to these values and 
unwavering in our resolve to provide leadership that will bring relief to our 
people. 
  



Our policies are anchored on values of democracy and we therefore, cherish 
dialogue. 
 
Through the effective inter face between citizens and the leadership we have 
always and will continue to pursue dialogue and debate around issues that 
affect the people we lead. 
 
We are always conscious of the fact that the understanding of the peoples' 
predicament is not and cannot be the privilege of leadership. 
 
It is through quality engagement with the people that we can understand their 
aspirations and then develop policies and programmes that respond to many 
questions they raise. 
 
This explains why MMD policies as enshrined in our Manifesto are popular 
because they are people driven. 
 
Our policies are always the rallying points and the core of the social 
contract between the leadership and the electorate. 
  
In this Manifesto, we have endeavored to demonstrate to the Zambian people how 
much the MMD New Deal Government has achieved in the past 5 years in 
Government and how these achievements should be consolidated. 
 
We have also given vision for the future. 
 
We believe that the Zambian people are the best judges in assessing our 
Party's performance as the policies and programmes are intended to benefit 
them. 
  
We also believe that our policies have changed this country for the better and 
trust that the Zambian citizens will once again make a wise and accurate 
judgment by VOTING FOR THE MMD NEW DEAL GOVERNMENT. 
 
ECONOMIC POLICIES AND OBJECTIVES  
 
3.1 Priorities and Strategies  
 
The New Deal MMD Government continued to pursue Macro economic policies aimed 
at arresting economic decline, stabilizing the economy and further entrenching 
a liberal economic environment. 
  
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government:  
 
- Focused on poverty alleviation, job creation and sustainable economic growth 
and development;  
 
- Promoted zero tolerance on all forms of corruption in the Zambian economy;  
 
- Provided incentives that facilitated and enhanced greater private sector 
participation in the mining, agriculture, tourism and manufacturing sectors; 
  
- Promoted public-private sector partnership with both local and foreign 
investors; 
  
- Provided incentives for investment in lural areas; 
  
- Promoted export-oriented industries through the provision of appropriate 
incentives; 
  
- Encouraged local involvement in high earning investments;  
 
- Provided incentives for labour-intensive business; 
  
In order to build on the successes achieved in the past years due to prudent 
economic management in which the private sector continued to play a key role 



in the provision of goods and services, the New Deal MMD Government will focus 
on policy formulation and facilitation of effective implementation of policies 
and strategies to ensure prompt delivery of goods and services with a view to 
empowering the people of Zambia. 
  
Beyond 2006 the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Formulate and ensure the implementation of poverty alleviation strategies;  
 
- Focus on sustainable job creation and economic growth and development;  
 
- Promote zero tolerance on all forms of corruption in the Zambian economy; 
  
- Continue providing incentives that facilitate and enhance greater private 
sector participation in the mining, agriculture, tourism and manufacturing 
sectors as well as create a risk free investment destination; 
  
- Continue promoting public-private sector partnership with both local and 
foreign investors; 
  
- Provide incentives for investment in rural areas; 
 
- Promote export-oriented industries; 
 
- Continue to encourage local involvement in high casning investments; 
 
- Increase labour absorption capacity in the economy through, among other 
things, the provision of incentives for labour-intensive business; 
 
3.2. Economic Objectives 
  
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government:  
 
- Maintained a liberal economic environment;  
 
- Continued with the empowerment programmes of enshrining property rights for 
domestic and business properties, including farms;  
 
- Continued to attract foreign investment which could go into partnerships 
with local capital or engage in some linkages which foster the growth of local 
enterprises; 
  
- Developed regional and sectoral investment profiles to quicken the pace of 
information flow and decision making;  
 
- Provided concessions to investment with high labour content located in 
outlying areas and engaged in agriculture, manufacturing, mining and tourism;  
 
- Engaged, with the support of civil society organizations, in public works 
programmes which aim at improving the social, education and health facilities 
and physical infrastructure (roads, canals, feeder roads) and hence make the 
areas attractive for private enterprise to flourish; 
  
- Prudently managed public enterprise and divestiture, especially those by the 
women and youth; 
  
Maximized the benefits of belonging to trade groupings (COMESA, WTO, etc) by 
promoting exports. 
 
Having put all the economic fundamentals right and engaged the right gear to 
economic stability in the past years, the New Deal MMD Govenment will continue 
to ensure full exploitation of the country's resource endowments and focus on 
the equitable distribution of the available resources to the benefit of 
Zambians:  
 
Beyond 2006,the MMD New Deal Government will: 



 
- Continue to maintain a liberal economic environment;  
 
- Ensure the implementation of empowerment programmes aimed at enshrining 
property rights for domestic and business properties, including farms;  
 
- Formulate and ensure implementation of legislation aimed at effectively 
empowering the Zambian citizens; 
 
- Continue to attract foreign investment which could go into partnerships with 
local capital or engage in some linkages which foster the growth of local 
enterprises; 
  
- Develop and maintain regional and sectoral investment profiles to quicken 
the pace of information flow and decision making; 
  
- Continue providing concessions to investment with high labour content 
located in outlying areas and engaged in agriculture, manufacturing, mining 
and tourism; 
  
- Continue to engage, with the support of civil society organizations, in 
public works programmes which aim at improving the social, education and 
health facilities and physical infrastructure (roads, catlals, feeder roads) 
with a view to making the areas attractive for private enterprise to flourish; 
  
- Continue with prudent management of public enterprise and divestiture where 
appropriate; 
  
- Continue supporting the growth of Small and Medium Scale Enterprises, 
especially those promoted by the women and the youth; 
  
- Continue to maximize the benefits of belonging to trade groupings (COMESA, 
SADC, WTO, etc) by promoting exports.  
 
4. MACRO ECONOMIC PROGRAMMES  
 
One of the main objectives of the MMD New Deal Government is to create and 
maintain a stable and macro economic environment through prudent economic 
management.  
 
4.1 Private Sector Development and Investor Confidence  
 
In the past 5 years theMMD New Deal Government:  
 
Promoted private sector development and continued to boost investor confidence 
by: 
 
- Providing a stable Political and Democratic System of governance in the 
country; 
 - Pursuing sound macro-economic and fiscal policies; 
  
- Continuing the rehabilitation, expansion and continuous maintenance 
facilitative infrastructure; 
  
- Intensifying the fight against criminal activities to protect investment; 
  
- Maintaining closer collaboration and liaison with all stakeholders 
especially the workers representatives and the business community such as the 
Chambers of Commerce and other associations, business partnerships and 
networks, micro and Small Enterprise Promotional Agencies, women's and youth 
business grouping; 
  
- Streamlining further the processing of investment certificates coupled with 
deregulation and provisions of incentives to make Zambia the most attractive 
investment destination in the region; 
  



- Intensifying focused promotional campaigns and provisions of appropriate 
incentives to attract increased local and foreign investments; 
  
- Facilitating the mobilization of capital for new investments. 
  
Beyond 2006, theMMD New Deal Government will:  
 
Focus on enhancing competitiveness and productivity of the Zambian economy 
through: 
  
- Continued provision of a stable Political and Democratic System of 
governance in the country; 
 
- Continued pursuance of sound macro-econoinic and fiscal policies; 
 - Continued implementation of programmes aimed at the rehabilitation, 
expansion and continuous maintenance of facilitative infrastructure: 
 
- Increased efforts aiined at the mobilization of both local and foreign 
capital for new investments in the economy. 
  
4.2 Privatization 
 
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government: 
  
- Continued to manage the privatization programme to support the creation of 
jobs by ensuring new capital investments; 
  
- Explored new and creative modes of privatizing the remaining strategic 
parastatals to ensure that the country's interests are protected;  
 
- Intensified the monitoring of the privatized companies to ensure that the 
new owners of these companies adhere to the conditions in the sale and 
development agreements thereby protecting the interest of Zambia; 
  
- Continued to encourage and ensure the participation of Zambians in the 
buying of shares in the remaining companies through floating of shares on the 
Lusaka Stock Exchange (LUSE);  
  
- Enforced compliance with the law relating to asset stripping in the 
companies yet to be privatized; 
  
- Ensured that the employers comply with the Zambia Labour Laws. 
 
The MMD Government has undertaken one of the most successful privatization 
programmes in the Region that have effectively removed barriers to efficient 
operations of companies and industries. 
 
One of the major focuses of the MMD New Deal Government will be to ensure that 
the benefits of privatization accrue to the Zambian people and the economy as 
a whole. 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will, therefore: 
  
- Ensure that Zambians participation in the privatisation of remaining 
companies;  
  
- Ensure that all Employers in the country comply with the Zambian Labour Laws 
including the curbing of casualisation of labour; 
  
- Continue to intensify the monitoring of the privatized companies to ensure 
that the new owners of these companies adhere to the conditions in the sale 
and development agreements thereby protecting the interest of Zambia; 
  
- Continue to manage the privatization programme to support the creation of 
jobs by ensuring new capital investments; 
  



- Intensify enforcement of standards and regulations, especially in the area 
of safety.  
 
4.3 Fiscal Policy  
 
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Improved fiscal discipline as demonstrated by reduced budget deficit from 
4.1 percent of GDP in 2002 to 1.9 percent of GDP in 2004; 
  
- Through the Zambia Revenue Authority (ZRA) carried out reforms that have led 
to increased tax effort from 13 percent of GDP prior to 1992 to about 17.5 
percent  
of GDP in 2004 and the tax ratio has been maintained despite the mining sector 
not contributing much to the tax base except for personal income tax;  
 
- Improved dialogue among stakeholders in the allocation and direction of 
resources since 2002 through the use of Medium Term Expenditure Framework 
(MTEF) and activity based budget procedures;  
 
- Through fiscal incentives offered stimulated economic expansion in the 
targeted sectors, particularly in the non-traditional export sector where the 
value of exports has increased by 18 percent over the past four years; 
  
- Through the privatization programme brought about benefits that included: 
  
-- Provision of capital injection which Government could not provide on a 
sustainable basis; 
  
-- Provision of management, technical and skills development to Zambian staff 
by companies such as Zambia sugar, Shoprite and Chilanga Cement;  
 
-- Ownership of shares by Zambians through the Zambian Privalization Trust 
Fund (ZPTF); 
  
-- Expansions of Zambian smallholder agriculture schemes e.g. Zambia Sugar 
with 8,000 sugar out grower schemes; Clark cotton and Lonrho/Dunavant cotton 
jointly have 200,000 cotton out grower schemes. 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Continue with prudent fiscal management to avoid reemergence of budget 
deficit which fuel inflation; 
  
- Broaden tax base so as to increase revenue collection and minimize the tax 
burden; 
 
- Continue to use fiscal policy as an instrument for sending appropriate 
signals to the private sector and civil society for the active participation 
in the allocation and direction of resources; 
  
- Continue to provide various incentives to growth sectors of agriculture, 
manufacturing, mining and tourism; 
  
- Continue with the prudent divesture of public enterprises with the aim of 
minimizing recourse to the budget.  
 
4.4  Monetary Policy  
 
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Facilitated the process of encouraging banks increase the range of services 
offered to the private sector by reducing Government borrowing; 
  
- Managed to maintain and stabilize end of year inflation rate at below 20 
percent; 



  
- Consistently maintained a policy of liberal exchange rate regiine and the 
exchange rate plummeted downwards; 
  
- Reduced interest rates to manageable levels. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Continue the implementation of Financial Sector Development Plan (FSDP) in 
order to further strengthen the supervisory role of the Bank of Zambia in the 
financial sector; 
  
- Continue with the Financial Sector Development Plan to encourage banks to 
increase the range of products and services on offer to their customers; 
  
- Make the financial market more conducive to non bank financial services 
through the implementation of the FSDP; 
  
- Reduce inflation levels to single digit; 
  
- Encourage investments by reducing public sector borrowing; 
  
- Maintain a liberal exchange rate regime.  
 
4.5  Public Debt  
 
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government has: 
 
- Steered the economy to reach HIPC Completion point in 2005 which resulted in 
a debt relief of US$ 3.8 billion that is approximately 63 percent of the total 
debt outstanding as at the end of 1999; 
  
- Successfully created a partnership with civil society and the church in the 
area of debt cancellation; 
  
- Revised its borrowing policies significantly and this includes that the 
country only borrows for projects in the crucial sectors; 
  
- Prepared a multi-year plan for clearing the stock of domestic arrears with a 
view to ensuring that domestic debt is sustainable. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Continue to negotiate debt relief and for more cancellations; 
  
- Continue working closely with the civil society in the campaign for debt 
cancellation;  
 
- Continue to prudently use the debt relief savings to address constraints in 
the social sectors and in the reduction ofpoverty; 
  
- Reduce the country's dependency on external budgetary support so as to 
disengage from undue external borrowings. 
 
Resort to foreign debt only for projects with high potential to generate 
resources; 
  
- Streamline the servicing of domestic debt to ensure that it does not impair 
the sustenance of local entrepreneurs who supply goods and services. 
  
SECTORAL ECONOMIC PROGRAMMES  
 
5.1 Agriculture  
 



The MMD Government recognizes and acknowledges that Zambia is well endowed 
with tremendous good land, water resources, good geographical position and 
climatic resources. 
 
Under the MMD New Deal Government therefore, Zambia has recorded good progress 
in translating this resource potential into the reality of agricultural 
growth. 
  
However, as an economic sector, agriculture has not developed to the 
expectation and continues to show high vulnerability to climatic and price 
variability resulting into cyclical national and household food insecurity, 
negatively affecting achievements scored in macro-economic growth and poverty 
reduction. 
 
Therefore, most of the current interventions are motivated by the need to 
address the short-term food insecurity. 
  
The MMD New Deal Government will now, inter alia, pursue the opportunity to 
promote policies and strategies that facilitate a government owned and 
coordinated long-term agricultural sector plan as a sustainable basis for 
poverty reduction and economic growth. 
  
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Ranked Agriculture as number one priority in its economic development 
agenda; 
  
- Liberalized markets and inputs supply; 
  
- Provided special support to small scale farmers with Fertilizer Support 
Programme and Food Security Packs; 
  
- Developed special programmes of support to livestock and fisheries sectors 
such as restorcking of cattle in Southern Province; 
  
- Supportet farmers in drought and flood prone areas in coping with these 
disasters; 
  
- Improved land use programmes; 
  
- Encouraged the formation of demand driven farmer cooperatives; 
  
- Started development of farming blocks in each province starting with those 
in Central, Western and Southern Provinces; 
  
- Developed measures for sustainable agriculture and cooperatives; 
  
- Developed programmes to support out-grower schemes in coffee, cotton, 
paprika, fresh export vegetables and dairy farming; 
  
- Started implementing small scale irrigation schemes; 
  
- Developed and in place measures to contain and control spread of diseases 
and pests including strict control of movement of diseased products and 
livestock. 
 
- Embarked on fish restocking exercise in the country's main water bodies 
starting with Lake Mweru Wa Ntipa in order to boost declining fish yields in 
capture lakes clue to unsustainable fishing practices and increasing human 
population; 
  
- Approved both the National Agriculture Policy and National Irrigation Policy 
and strategy in order to guide the direction of agriculture development in the 
country and rcduce the dependency on rain-fed agriculture, respectively; 
  



- Initiated the process of coming up with a national irrigation plan to spear 
head irrigation development in Zambia from which small scale, medium scale and 
large scale farmer will all benefit from the Irrigation Development Fund (IDF) 
over the next live years. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
 
- Provide a conclucive platform for medium to long-term growth of agricultural 
sector, with its basic thrust of developing a vibrant, competitive and 
efficient agricultural sector, which assures food security and significantly 
contributes to income and employment generation, increased industrial 
development; export earnings and overall economic growth and poverty 
reduction. 
 
The development of a medium term strategic plan provides an opportunity to 
avoid the tendency of implementing ad-hoc and unpredictable measures that 
create uncertainties and tend to undermine long-term growth; 
  
- Establish an improved and well-coordinated information flow, monitoring and 
early warning system to inform improved policy formulation and reformulation 
in a dynamic manner.  
 
The Early Warning and Monitoring System should encompass agricultural 
monitoring and forecasting, post harvest surveys, agricultural market 
information and vulnerability assessment systems; 
  
- Reflect on the recommendation of the Maputo Declaration of the African Union 
through the New Partnership for African Development (NEPAD) for agriculture to 
attract at least 10% of the National budget by the year 2008. 
 
Public expenditure on agriculture should be prioritized, targeted and 
monitored; 
  
- Improve farmers' access to markets, improve rural roads, storage and market 
infrastructure; energy and communications; access to timely market information 
and contract enforcement. 
 
Help to create functioning commodity exchanges that do not require lengthy 
licensing to export or import major commodities such as maize; 
  
- Create sustainable rural financial services by building capacity of 
profitable creditworthy microfinance institutions; 
 
foster the development of new approaches to lending, such as the warehouse 
receipt programme being piloted and extend the proposed credit referral system 
to agricultural credit;  
 
- Contain livestock diseases by making adequate budget provisions for 
monitoring and controlling major animal diseases. 
 
Regulate and enhance supervision of private veterinarians and service 
providers; 
  
- Promote and support strong farmer organizations and associations to provide 
a basis for sound agri-business and market linkages; 
 
- Promote the creation of public-private partnerships for the development of 
vast irrigation potential that could support the expansion of the out-grower 
and contract farming and reduce dependency on rain-fed agriculture; 
  
- Continue to adopt a focused and targeted research into new crop varieties 
including GMO, disease control and drought resistant and flood tolerant crops 
including horticultural and industrial crops in order for Zambian producers to 
remain competitive; 
  
- Continue the development of at least one fanning block in each Province; 



  
- Promote establishment of private sector one stop shop for the provision of 
agribusiness services in all farming blocks; 
  
- Continue providing extension services to farmers countrywide; 
 
- Continue the restocking exercise in the country (fish, animals etc); 
  
- Continue promoting the participation of women and youth in agriculture; 
  
- Continue promoting fisheries development of substantially improving yields 
of capture fishing by promoting sustainable managemcnt of capture fisheries 
resources and promoting aquaculture. 
  
5.2  Mining and Mineral Resources  
 
The MMD Government recognizes the significant role the mining sector continues 
to play in the Zambian economy through its contribution to employment 
creation, foreign exchange earnings and economic growth as well as poverty 
reduction. 
  
In the past 5 years, MMD New Deal Government pursued strategies aimed at 
revitalizing the small-scale mining sub-sector and attracting investment for 
large-scale mining. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government, therefore, has:  
 
- Undertaken the mining diversification programme aimed at promoting non 
traditional mining sector; 
  
- Re-introduced the Gemstone Exchange Scheme as a forum for producers and 
buyers; 
  
- Continued efforts towards the establishment of a Plant Hire Scheme mainly to 
be targeted at new small scale operators; 
  
- Created a Revolving Fund of working Capital for small scale miners; 
  
- Provided infrastructure for the development of Kansanshi and Lunwana mines 
in North Western Province; 
  
- Continued to attract and stimmulate the interest of mining companies to 
invest in the industry and this included: 
  
- A Strategic Equity Partner for Konkola Copper Mines, Vedanta Plc, was found; 
  
- A new investor for RAMCOZ came on board; 
  
- The Konkola Deep Mining Inas been commissioned; 
  
- The Kansashi Open Pit mine is now in production; 
 
- Nickel mining in the Munali Hills is expected to start in 2006. 
  
16 Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Introduce a monitoring system that will ensure that the full value of 
gemstones mined in the country is fully known; 
  
- Strengthen institutional capacity and regulatory frameworks for the Ministry 
of Mines and Minerals Development in order to face new challenges in the 
industry; 
 
- Undertake Policy, Legal and Institutional Reform; 
  
- Enhance geological mapping, mineral exploration and resource surveys; 



  
 
- Improve the performance of Mines Safety Department (MSD) in order to ensure,  
safety, health and sustainable environment in the mines; 
 
- Establish and operationalise Mining cadastre and Geo-Information System 
(GIS) so as to improve efficiency in mining rights allocations and thereby 
reducing  
conflicts; 
 
 
- Intensify on investment promotions in order to attract more investments in 
both large-scale and small-scale mining sectors. 
  
- Facilitate the establishment of a Mining Skills Training Centre; 
 
- Facilitate the provision on the feasibility studies for infrastucture 
development in the mining and potential mining area; 
 
- Provide technical and financial support to small-scale miners; 
 
- Carry out monitoring exploration and mining operations; 
 
- Facilitate the creation of more mineral processing industries in Zambia in 
order to add value to the country's mineral wealth; 
 
- Establish more smelting facilities to make Zambia a regional copper-
processing centre. 
  
5.3 Commerce, Trade and Industry  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes the importance of trade to wealth 
creation and poverty reduction. 
 
The Party is also fully to establishing and committed strengthening a 
profitable environment for increased domestic industrial growth, export 
promotion and market oriented production management. 
  
5.3.1 Trade  
 
The MMD New Deal Government's objective on trade is to improve Zambia's share 
in world exports by developing a competitive and export oriented economy while 
at the  
same time supporting the developmeht of competitive domestic markets and 
protecting the welfare of consumers by periodically monitoring and regulating 
trading activities.   
 
In the past 5 years the MMD New Deal Government has: 
   
- Embarked on the Private Sector Developmetit Action Plan (PSDAP) aimed at 
enhancing industrial growth and trade; 
   
- Facilitated the participation of the country in international trade 
agreements at multilateral, regional and bilateral levels thereby benefiting 
from various preferential trade arrangements offered under these agreements; 
   
- Encouraged the production and trading in high value goods and services; 
   
- Provided fiscal incentives to financial intermediaries extending credit 
services and operating in rural and outlying areas; 
 
- Encouraged large and mega investments through public and private 
partnerships with both local and foreign investors; 
 
- Provided fiscal incentives to those sub-contracting and sourcing from local 
suppliers; 



 - Invested and created utilities, which reduce the cost of doing business in 
such areas as energy, transport and telecommunications networks. 
 
Ensured that Zambia's trade missions are fully staffed and effective in the 
promotion of Zambian exports and in the attraction of investments;  
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:   
 
- Continue transforming the Zambian economy into a diversified and competitive 
economy that is well integrated into the international trading environment; 
 
- Stimulate and encourage value-addition activities on primary exports as a 
means of increasing national earnings and income flows (increase value- added 
exports); 
 
- Stimulate investment flows into export-oriented areas in which Zambia has 
comparative advantages as a strategy for inducing innovation and technology 
transfer in the national economy; 
   
- Formalize, monitor and regulate domestic trade activities with a view to 
promoting and stimulating a vibrant domestic trading sector, particularly by 
ensuring fair competition in the domestic market, and also protecting the 
welfare of consumers; 
   
- Assist domestic firms to increase their levels of efficiency and therefore 
withstand increasing competition in the domestic market. 
  
5.3.2 Manufacturing  
 
The MMD New Deal Government's vision on manufacturing is to attain a 
sustainable export-led manufacturing sector that is able to compete favourably 
both regionally and globally. 
  
In the past five years the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Attracted investment to the tune of US$524,493,084 into various sectors of 
the economy, including manufacturing, employing 33,454 Zambians; 
 
- Provided incentives which will enable the local manufacturing sector to be 
competitive; 
  
Adopted an export-oriented diversified industrialization strategy that 
included: 
  
-- liberalization of the external trade regime  
 
-- private sector development through the completion of the privatization 
programme and commercialization of public enterprises  
 
-- review of the investment and export processing incentives regime  
 
- Provided fiscal incentives to encourage the importation of capital equipment 
and spare parts to stimulate local manufacturing activities;  
 
- Encouraged financing houses to provide export financing lines of credit; 
  
- Progressively reduced customs duty and value added tax on raw materials and 
equipment for use in the industry; 
  
- Provided fiscal incentives to manufacturing processing locally produced raw 
materials; 
  
- Promoted quality assurance systems through standardization and quality 
oontrol so as to make the country's products more competitive both locally and 
internationally; 
 



- Continued to strengthen dialogue with business associations, consumer 
welfare societies, professional bodies and civil society organizations. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Increase domestic and foreign investment in manufacturing; 
  
- Increase the range of value added products; 
 
- Increase exports from the manufacturing sector; 
 
- Increase and diversify domestic production of goods; 
 
- Improve the quality of domestic products; 
  
- Develop and diversify the capital market; 
 
- Improve industrial skills and craftsmanship; 
 
- Improve adaptive science, technology and research and development; 
 
- Promote growth in micro, small and medium scale enterprises; 
 
- Develop rural based industrial enterprises; 
 
- Reduce HIV/AIDS prevalence and improve the health status of people living 
with HIV/AIDS in the manufacturing sector; 
 
- Promote the participation of women in commercial and manufacturing 
activities; 
  
- Ensure that enterprise adopt environmentally friendly production systems 
Empower Zambian citizens through appropriate legislation; 
 
- Encourage Joint Venture Partnerships; 
 
- Strengthen the capacity of the Bureau of Standards to ensure that the 
product manufactured in the country and those imported are of high quality and 
standard. 
  
5.4 Tourism and Wildlife  
 
In recognition of the current and potential contribution of this sector to 
economic growth through employment creation and foreign exchange earnings, the 
MMD New Deal Government has continued to render all the necessary support 
towards the full realization of the sector's potential. 
 
In this regard, in January 2002, the former Ministry of Tourism and the 
Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources were merged into one Ministry- 
the Ministry of Tourism, Environment, and Natura1 Resources. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Continued to recognize the tourism sector as an economic sector; 
 
- Ranked the sector second priority on the Government's economic development 
agenda; 
  
- Operationalized the strategic development vision for the sector; 
  
- Completely divested itself from running tourism business and completed 
privatization of previously owned Government tourists facilities such as 
hotels, lodges, etc.; 
  



- Constituted an inter-ministerial tourism development and coordinating 
committee to ensure collective resolution of issues impeding tourism 
development; 
  
- Attracted and sustained significant in flows of investment by international 
hospitality and hotel operators such as the Sun International, Holiday Inn, 
Malasa, Taj Pamodzi, Cresta Golfview Hotel, Protea, etc.; 
  
- Opened up the Kafue National Park for intensive development and investment; 
  
- Commenced the restoration and rehabilitation of Livingstone into an 
attractive tourist destination of choice of Southern African region and 
beyond; 
  
- Formalized public-private sector partnership in the tourism sector: 
  
- Took steps to finalise for presentation to Parliament, the Tourism and 
Hospitality Bill and the Zambian Tourism Marketing Bill as Government's 
continued efforts in restructuring the Tourism sector for efficient and cost-
effective service delivery. 
  
- Created a Tourism Development Credit Facility (TDCF) dcsigned to allow for 
thc participation of the local Zambians in the tourism industry which is 
predominantly foreign operated 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
 
- Step up marketing of Zambia through its five year "Visit Zanibia Campaign" 
to position Zambia as a competitive destination in Africa; 
  
- Encourage and continue providing affordable financing to Zambians to 
participate in the tourism industry. 
 
This will, in the long term, ensure that tourism earnings are retained in the 
domestic economy and thereby address the chronic problem of tourism leakages; 
  
- Encourage public/private partnerships in management of parks through long-
term leases; 
  
- Encourage investment in the sector by providing a conducive regulatory 
framework; 
  
- Diversify the tourism product to ethno-tourism in order to encourage 
development of other areas other than Livingstone; 
  
- Continue to improve tourism infrastructure - roads, air, rail and 
communication networks according to the tourism development framework; 
  
- Promote domestic tourism in order for the local people to afford to visit 
tourist attractions both for leisure and educational purposes; 
  
- Improve the quality of training provided in hotel administration and 
management and ensure that employment opportunities for qualified Zambians are 
available in the industry;  
 
- Encourage privately run hotel training institutions to address the shortage 
of trained and skilled manpower; 
  
- Continue investment promotion programmes to attract high quality investments 
in the industry; 
  
- Increase budget allocation to the Ministry of Tourism, Environment and 
Natural Resources to reflect its priority status particularly for 
infrastructure development in tourist areas and tourism promotion and 
marketing; 
  



- Streamline, in collaboration with other Government efforts such as the 
Private Sector Development Programme (PSDP) cumbersome licensing procedures in 
administering tourism development; 
  
- Review annually through the tax policy review process of Ministry of Finance 
and National Planning, taxation regimes that result in uncompetitive pricing 
that make Zambia an expensive tourist destination; 
  
- Venture into other forms of tourism such as: "Sport tourism" by bidding to 
host international sports events, to fully utilize the sports infrastructure 
that will be put up in Zambia, for the hosting of the 2010 World Cup by South 
Africa; 
  
- Promote entertainment and supportive industry as a way of boosting tourism; 
  
- Develop a domestic network of tourist attractions. 
  
5.5 Land  
 
The MMD Government has endeavoured to address the problems associated with the 
Land Management and Delivery System in order to ensure equitable access to 
land resources and promote national development. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
 
- Started the process of reviewing the Land Policy to address, inter alia, the 
question of equity in the land delivery system; 
  
- Started the process of harmonizing of customary and statutory laws on land 
ownership in order to improve access and delivery of land; 
  
- Revised all procedures for land acquisition and ownership in order to make 
it simple for all members of the public to acquire title deeds; 
  
- Opened regional and provincial offices in order to improve service delivery 
to the people. 
 
It is the intention of the Government to open up more offices in the districts 
in future in order to serve the Zambian people better; 
  
- Improved the land information system through computerization. 
 
The improvement of the information system will further be decentralized to 
link with the various local authorities so that members of the public can 
easily access the information on their properties; 
  
- Put in place a land advocacy programme aimed at educating all stakeholders 
on procedures for acquiring land in order to enhance the ability of the public 
to access land as well as ensure accountability and transparency in the land 
delivery system; 
  
- Put in place a policy that will facilitate the allocation of 30% of the 
available land to women and other disadvantaged groups; 
  
- Enacted and enforced laws that ensure women acquire land without reference 
to their marital status; 
  
- Improved collaboration between institutions that deal with land matters such 
as the Ministry of Lands, Ministry of Local Government and Housing, Local 
Authorities, traditional rulers, the Resettlement Department under the Office 
of the Vice-President, the Ministry of Commerce Trade and Industry, Ministry 
of Tourism Environment and Natural Resources, Civil Society, the private 
sector, etc.; 
  



- Improved the capacity for land delivery sevices through purchasing of 
additional equipment required in order to undertake suveys of land within the 
shortest possible of time such a global positioning systems (GPSs). 
 
Other equipment has also been bought such as computers, scanners etc. which 
shorten the whole process of surveying and land registration; 
  
- Improved the capacity for dealing with aspects that deal with disputes of 
land through the establishment of the Lands Tribunal; 
  
- Improved the capacity for surveying of properties through the establishment 
of the Land Survey control board, which supervises public and private 
surveyors; 
  
- Improved on the billing system through the employment of revenue collectors 
in all the provinces. 
 
This means more revenue from land related fees is being collected from various 
properties and this has led to an increase in the amount of revenue collected; 
  
- Opened a farm block in each of the nine (9) provinces in order to support 
the development of the Agriculture sector; 
  
- Created a Land Development Fund, which various local authorities can use to 
openup a new land for development purposes. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Government will:  
 
- Ensure the finalization of the land policy for the country; 
   
- Continue improving the land inforlnation system with a view to building a 
land databank; 
  
- Encourage where appropriate and in consultation with traditional rulers the 
conversion of customary tenure into leasehold; 
   
- Continue opening up new land for agricultural development through the 
establishment of more farm blocks. 
 
In addition to farm blocks the Government will continue to open up land for 
other economic development ventures; 
   
- Put in place a deliberate programme including incentives to specifically 
encourage women and other disadvantaged groups to acquire land; 
   
- Continue programmes of education and enforcing the laws aimed at protecting 
the land from degradation and encouraging sustainable landuse methods; 
   
- Continue with revision of all land pieces of legislation with a view of 
bringing them in harmony with the new land policy; 
  
- Continue disbursement of the Land Development Fund to various councils with 
a view to opening up more land for development; 
   
- Encourage public/private partnership in land development through improvement 
of the regulatory framework; 
   
- Open up more land for development through procurement of additional 
equipment required for the surveying of land; 
   
- Improve the registration of land through the creation of more Lands and 
deeds Registries; 
   
- Create an information centre where members of the public can access all 
information procedures on how to acquire land; 
  



- Continue the land advocacy programme so that all stakeholders in lands 
matters can be brought together and improvements can be made to the 
administration of   
both customary and state land; 
   
- Open more offices in provinces and districts in line with the policy on 
decentralization in order to make it easy for the members of the public to 
access   
information; 
   
- Intensify inspection and repossession of land, which is not being utilized 
for reallocation to serious developers; 
   
- Take steps to strengthen the system of land allocation and ensure that 
sanctions are imposed for illegal allocation; 
   
- Amend the Land Act to restrict the transfer of title to land to non-
Zambians; 
   
- Put in place a deliberate land policy that will ensure that land ownership 
by non-Zambians does not exceed 10% and that first time foreign investors, 
should have   
an initial portfolio investment of not less than US$ 1,000,000. 
   
6 SOCIAL ECONOMIC PROGRAMMES   
 
6.1  Infrastructure   
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that efficient and effective modes of 
transport are of vital importance to sustainable socio-economic development in   
the country.   
 
6.1.1  Roads   
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Enacted the Public Roads Act of 2002 aimed at streamlining and sharpening 
operations in the sector; 
  
- Developed and started implementing the Road Maintenance Initiative (RMI); 
  
 
- Further operationalised the fuel levy and established the National Roads 
Board to manage funds entrusted to it for road maintenance and construction; 
  
- Commenced rehabilitation and construction of major trunk and feeder roads; 
  
 
- Developed and started implementing the Road Sector investment Programme  
(ROADSIP); 
  
 
- Created the Road Development Agency, Road Transport and Safety Agency; and 
 
National Road Fund Agency under the Road Maintenance Initiative (RMI) Reform 
programme in order to enhance the management and financing of the sector; 
 
- Constructed and rehabilitated major bridges around the country. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Facilitate the construction andmaintenance of government infrastructure; 
  
- Continue with the Road Maintenance Initiative through capacity building so 
that local authorities can oversee programines funded through the National 
Road Fund; 



  
- Continue implementing ROADSIP; 
  
- Continue implementing the comprehensive and coordinated road construction 
and maintenance programme; 
  
- Introduce weigh bridges at border and other strategic points to ensure that 
overweight trucks are kept off Zambian roads to minimize damage; 
  
- Increase the number of individuals and Zambian companies and contractors 
participating in road construction and maintenance programmes; 
  
- Extend and encourage local communities to participate in the maintenance of 
roads and repairs to road signs in their communities; 
  
- Examine and introduce alternative means of fund raising for road 
construction and maintenance including road tolls. 
 
6.1.2 Transport  
 
The MMD recognizes that facilitation of movement of citizens for business and 
recreation is necessary to the individual and national development in the 
country. 
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Introduced new computerized driving licenses; 
  
- Further liberalized the ground transport sector allowing private operators 
to enter the sector; 
 
- Increased the fleet of buses on the roads through tax incentives such as the 
abolition of import duties on public passenger vehicles; 
  
- Harmonized road transport practices' and procedures with all SADC and COMESA 
countries; 
 
- Facilitated the provision of quality buses on the roads; 
 
- Created more jobs in the public transport sector. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Governntent will: 
  
- Drastically reduce road traffic accident rates through effective and 
improved traffic law enforcement and sensitization programs; 
  
- Ensure that road safety standards are raised to guarantee the safety of the 
traveling public; 
  
- Ensure that the quality of public buses is maintained; 
  
- Enforce traffic laws vigorously to ensure the safety of the public 
especially the traveling public; 
  
- Ensure efficiency of road transport through effective coordination of road 
networks; 
  
- Develop alternative roads and interconnectivity to ensure accessibility and 
movement of goods and services. 
  
6.1.3  Railways  
 
The MMD Government recognizes that an efficient and cost effective transport 
system that will move heavy capital and bulky goods is essential in promoting 
industrial development. 
  



In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Completed the concessioning of Zambia Railways and re-capitalization is 
going on;  
 
- Reorganized Tanzania, Zambia Railways (TAZARA) by establishing two regions 
as cost and profit centres; 
  
- Initiated feasibility studies into the construction of Kasama - Mpulungu 
rail link. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Complete the concessioning of Zambia Railways and ensure it is 
recapitalized; 
 
- Encourage Private Sector Participation in the building of railways in the 
country; 
 - Complete the joint study with Tanzania on mode of divesture of TAZARA 
shares; 
  
- Complete and commission the Muchinji - Chipata Railway; 
  
- Complete studies and initiate moves to construct Kasama - Mpulungu rail 
link; 
  
- Encourage private sector to operate commuter trains for passengers inter 
town and intra town; 
 
- Initiate feasibility studies to: 
 
a) link all provincial centres by rail; and 
 
b) alternative routes to Walvis Bay. 
 
- Initiate studies and attract investment in the construction of: 
  
-- Nseluka (Kasama) - Mpulungu rail spur 
 
-- Kafue - Lions Den Rail link 
 
-- Chipata - Mchinji line to TAZARA at Mpika 
 
-- Chingola - Solwezi rail line 
  
- Solwezi to Benguela rail line; 
 
- Commence the construction of Mulobezi railway line; 
 
- Streamline the procedure for future concessionings. 
 
6.1.4  Shipping and Harbours  
  
The MMD Government recognizes that Canals, waterways, inland shipping and 
efficient harbour facilities play an important role in commerce and trade in 
Zambia. 
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
 
- Opened and cleared waterways to facilitate travel and other marine related 
commercial operations; 
 
- Rehabilitated Mpulungu Harbour and concessioned the same to private sector; 
  
- Stimulated the expansion of tourist and recreation activities on the Zambezi 
River; 



  
- Procured safe vessels for Lake Mweru and Bangweulu. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Attract investment for the development of marine and related investments 
where these are intended for public use; 
  
- Promote the production of affordable boats for local use; 
 
- Ensure the accessibility of waterways to enhance public transport, fishing, 
tourism, commerce and trade; 
 
- Promote appropriate and affordable forms of water transport; 
  
- Promote water based tourism on lakes, rivers and canals; 
  
- Encourage development of ports for commercial purposes. 
  
6.1.5 Air - Transport - Aviation  
 
The MMD Government recognizes that in order to stimulate tourism and trade, 
Zambia needs efficient, regular, reliable and competitively priced air 
transport services. 
  
In the past five years, the New Deal MMD Government has:  
 
- Liberalized the aviation industry through a managed "open-skies" policy 
which has encouraged private sector participation; 
   
- Relaxed the aviation regulations to allow new carriers on international 
routes thus increasing capacity and competition thereby reducing cost of air 
travel; 
   
- Revitalized domestic air services by Zambian carriers; 
   
- Facilitated the growth of commuter and air charter operations resulting in 
development of tourism activities and creation ofjob opportunities; 
   
- Initiated a study on the feasibility of establishing a national flag 
carrier; 
   
- Developed a programme of rehabilitating and upgrading aerodromes and 
airports. 
   
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Facilitate the establishment of Lusaka as the hub for international and 
regional flights; 
  
- Facilitate the upgrading of Zambia Air Services Training Institute (ZASTI) 
to a regional training centre; 
  
- Continue to promote a sustainable private sector driven air transport 
industry; 
 
- Encourage Zambian airlines to develop interline services with other carriers 
with a view to improving intercontinental and regional air services; 
  
- Encourage air service agreements that assign more than one carrier o 
international routes to increase regional air capacity and frequency; 
 
- Encourage carriers to increase frequencies to important destinations from 
Zambia; 
  



- Develop regional (provincial) airports to international standards to 
encourage usage; 
  
- Streamline airport departure formalities; 
  
- Continue with policies and regulations that promote the performance of the 
sub-sector so as to maximize economic benefits to Zambia; 
  
- Promote and encourage the training and professional development of human 
resources in the aviation industry; 
  
- Continue private investment in airports aerodromes and airline operations 
including maintenance; 
  
- Reserve domestic routes for local air transport operators; 
 
- Encourage more domestic flights; 
 
- Facilitate the establishment of a national carrier in liaison with the 
private sector by studying partnership arrangements with airlines in the 
region and beyond. 
 
6.2  UTILITIES 
 
6.2.1  Energy 
  
The MMD Government is committed to ensuring that there is increased access to 
electricity services, enhanced security of supply of the petroleum products 
and the promotion of the alternative energy sources to traditional fuels in 
order to enhance economic growth and improve the quality of life. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD Government has:  
 
- Reviewed the 1994 National Energy Policy and enacted various Acts that 
included: 
  
- The Energy Regulation Act of 1995 that was amended to align it with the 
prevailing and changing social and economic dispensation;  
 
- The Electricity Act of 1995 that was reviewed and enacted in 2003;  
 
- Streamlined and intensified the Rural Electrification Programme and passed 
Legislation to establish the Rural Electrification Authority (REA) that is now 
operational; 
 
- Commissioned various Rural and Township electrification projects that 
included Kankoyo in Mufilira, Shangombo, Kaputa and Chavutna districts; 
  
- Undertook a comprehensive programme to provide solar electricity to 198 
Chief Palaces in various parts of the country; 
  
- Undertook regional interconnection projects that will interconnect 
electricity supply to the East African countries of Kenya and Tanzania. 
 
This is in order to take full advantage of Zambia's strategic location in the 
region. 
 
In addition, efforts were put in place for Zambia to supply electricity to the 
Namibian town of Katimamulilo; 
  
- Facilitated the Zalnbia Electricity Supply Cooperation (ZESCO) to undertake 
various Generation, Transmission and Distribution projects countrywide with 
funds amounting to US$23O Million made available for the projects; 
  
- Undertook measures to achieve efficient and stable provision of petroleum 
products in the country through the facilitation of the acquisition of 



resources to rehabilitate petroleum infrastructure and promote private sector 
participation in petroleum supply and distribution; 
  
- Facilitated the start of Coal Mining and Marketing in Kandabwe area in 
Southern Province by a new company - Collum Coal Mining Industries; 
  
- Encourage private investment to allow for more generation, transmission and 
distribution in order to avert a possible deficit. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Continue with the efficient and effective implementation of the National 
Energy Policy for sustainable social and economic development; 
  
- Construct more power stations ( Batoka and Kalungwishi power stations) with 
a view to increasing Zambia's hydropower capacity; 
  
- Continue with the rehabilitation works of electricity generating, 
transmission and distribution facilities; 
  
- Continue with the rural electrification programme countrywide; 
  
- Continue with the Township electrification Programme; 
  
- Promote exploration of petroleum; 
  
- Continue to develop power interconnections with neighbouring countries; 
  
- Establish petroleum Strategic Reserves in order to ensure security of 
supply; 
  
- Continue the promotion and utilization of solar energy technologies; 
  
- Promote Biofuels such as biodiesel and ethanol; 
  
- Develop Energy National Standards in order to promote environmental friendly 
business practices. 
  
6.2.2 Information Communications Technology (ICT)  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that in order to remain competitive and 
fully participate in the international market and the process of 
globalization, efficient communication services are vital. 
 
At national, level efficient telecommunications services are also vital for 
public communication, business and commerce. 
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Facilitated competition in the postal and telecommunications industry to 
enhance efficiency; 
  
- Facilitated mobile commnunications to over half a million people and 
extended the service to district level in many parts of the country; 
  
- Licensed power companies to carry telecommunications over their power lines 
to further enhance provision of the service to the public in both rural and 
urban areas. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Promote utilization of Information Communications Technology (ICTs) in order 
to enhance e-commerce, e-government, e-education and telemedicine;  
 
- Promote Zambian participation in equity arrangements in private, mobile and 
fixed telephone provider companies; 



  
- Promote the establishment of rural telephones; 
  
- Provide incentives to attract more private sector investment in rural areas; 
  
- Continue to improve telecommunications to enable investors and citizens to 
communicate effectively and facilitate business and commerce. 
  
6.3 Environmental Protection and Pollution Control  
 
The MMD New Deal Government places environmental protection and pollution 
control high on its development agenda so as to ensure sustainable development 
of the economy and continued good healthy of the Zambian people. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Continued to put in place regulatory framework to address environmental 
protection and in this regard, an all-embracing draft Environmental Policy is 
in place and will soon be finalized; 
  
- Put in place a National Solid Waste Management Strategy to ensure that both 
domestic and industrial waste is disposed off in a sanitary manner to ensure 
good public health; 
 
- Introduced a Forestry Development Credit Facility to provide affordable 
credit to Zambians; 
  
- Continued to uphold and subscribe to the principles and standards provided 
for in a number of international environmental agreements / instruments such 
as the Kyoto protocol and the SADC protocol on Tourism and Forestry. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will implement the environmental 
policy to ensure:  
 
- That the functions of the Environmental Council of Zambia are streamlined; 
  
- Coordinated efforts in environment management that spans across a number of 
sectors; 
  
- Reforestation of degraded lands; 
  
- Soil and water conservation.  
 
- Industrial and urban pollution control;  
 
- Protection of wetlands as important ecosystems for biodiversity 
conservation; 
  
- That Zambia fulfills its international obligation to implement the 
provisions of international instruments that she is party to; 
  
- The establishment of the Forestry Commission to manage the country's 
forestry resources on a commercial basis in order to increase the forestry 
sector's contribution to the Gross Domestic Product (GDP); 
 
- Continuation of the capitalization of the Forestry Development Credit 
Facility to enable more vulnerable groups to access funding for forest-based 
enterprises and contribute to poverty reduction. 
 
SOCIAL DELIVERY SYSTEMS 
 
7.1.1 Science, Technology and Vocational Training  
 
The MMD New Deal Government fully acknowledges that Science and Technology is 
key to sustained national development and that vocational and entrepreneurship 
training is key to skills for life 



 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Implemented the Technical Education, Vocational and Entrepreneurship 
Training (TEVET) Development Programme aimed at the delivery of quality 
Technical Education, Vocational and Entrepreneurship training in Zambia; 
 
- Implemented the Science and technology Development Programme (STDP) aimed at 
maximizing the contribution of Science and Technology to wealth creation and 
improvement of the quality of life for Zambians; 
  
- Implemented HIPC programmes aimed at poverty alleviation such as increasing 
access to education, rehabilitation of physical infrastructure and research; 
  
- Supported the implementation of the Ministry of Science, Technology and 
Vocational Training (MSTVT) Bursary support restricted to students enrolling 
to MSTVT owned institutions and targeted at vulnerable students undertaking 
various TEVET courses; 
  
- Implemented the project on Capacity building for the implementation of the 
National Biotechnology and Biosafety; 
  
- Established a Lapidary (gemstone) Processing Cum Training Centre aimed at 
employment generation through skills development by adding value to the 
gemstones and improving the qualifications of low and semi-skilled workers 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Continue the implementation of the TEVET Development Programme;  
 
- Continue the implementation of the Science and Technology development 
Programme (STDP); 
 
- Continue the implementation of the HIPC Programmes; 
  
- Develop a National biotechnology and bio-safety information systems and 
procure equipment for Biotechnology testing facilities; 
 
- Procure equipment for the Lapidaly training centre; 
  
- Finalise the establishment of the National remote Sensing Centre with a view 
to decentralizing to all Provincial Centers; 
  
- Increase the number of training institutions with private sector 
participation. 
  
7.1.2  Education  
 
The MMD Government has given priority to education and has continued 
supporting investment in its future as the foundation of all human 
development. 
   
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:   
 
- Built an education system that promotes a culture and attitude of 
productivity and selves as the real basis and foundation for enhancing 
democratic values, civic rights and responsibilities; 
   
- Incorporated early childhood education and development programmes into the 
Basic Education Sub sector Investment Initiatives; 
   
- Strengthened the capacity of school inspections to monitor standards and 
quality performance in all institutions of learning including private and 
community schools;   
- Strengthened the school health and Nutrition Programme; 
   



- Implemented the new curriculum framework strategies for addressing HIV/AIDS 
pandemic among the learners; 
 
- Improved mobility of inspectors at district and zone levels to ensure that 
inspections of teachers' performance and education managers are effectively 
conducted; 
   
- Provided support to community schools; 
   
- Shifted emphasis from Basic School to rehabilitation of High Schools, 
increasing access and enhancing quality at this level; 
   
- Initiated deliberate programmes to promote school sport to improve the image 
and practice of physical education; 
   
- Promoted distance education, i.e. correspondence electronic learning and 
educational broadcasting; 
 
- Improved funding and increased access to university education by 
establishing a new university; 
   
- Developed new teachers manuals to be used as teaching guides; 
   
- Encouraged the use of practical and vocational subject tool kits to make 
skills acquisitions more meaningful to the learners; 
   
- Continued laying emphasis on the girl child education and initiated 
programmes aimed at promoting girl child education; 
 
- Emphasized pupil-centred teaching methods and early-learning research 
activities; 
 
- Continued to increase teachers' output so that all schools have trained 
teachers; 
 
- Re-introduced night school, evening classes and/or special study groups in 
order to fight illiteracy among adults; 
 
- Implemented the policy of compulsory education up to grade nine; 
 
- Ensured support of non-public establishements. 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
 
- Continue to incorporate early childhood education and developmental 
programmes into Basic Education Sub Sector Investment Initiatives; 
 
- continue to build an education system that promotes a culture and attitude 
of productivity and serves as the real basis and foundation for enhancing 
democratic values, civic rights and responsibilities; 
 
- Further strengthen the capacity of school inspection to monitor standards 
and quality performance in all institutions of learning including private and 
community schools; 
 
- Continue to strengthen the scheel health and nutrition programmes; 
 
- continue to implement the new curriculum framework strategies for addressing 
the HIV/AIDS pandemic among learners; 
 
- Continue the programme of procurement of school requisites such as desks, 
text and library books; 
 
- Further improve mobility of inspection at district and zone levels, to 
ensure that inspections of teachers' performance and education managers are 
effectively conducted; 



 
- Continued to shift emphasis from Basic Schools to rehabilitation of High 
school increasing access and enhancing quality at this level; 
 
- Further implement deliberate programmes to promote school sport to improve 
the image and practice of physical education; 
 
- Continue to promote distance education, i.e. correspondence, electronic 
learning and educational broadcasting; 
 
- Encourage the use of practical and vocational subject tool kits to make 
skills acquistions more meaningful to the learners; 
 
- Continue laying emphasis on the girl child education and implement 
programmes aimed at promoting girl child education; 
 
- Continue emphasizing pupil-centered teaching methods and early-learning 
research activities; 
 
- Continue to increase teachers' output so that all schools have trained 
teachers; 
 
- Gradually implement the policy of free and compulsory education up to grade 
12. 
 
- Provide comprehensive education in which knowledge, skills and value 
acquisitions are harmonized and innovation, research and development emphasied 
in order to achieve practical, creative and innovative realizations in 
science, technology and communication; 
 
- Review curriculum to make it more empowering and relevant to the needs of 
employment, self-employment, markting and investment opportunities; 
 
- Diversify High School education in order to make learning more competitive, 
flexible, accessible and affordable to the majority of individual learners; 
 
- Reorganize, encourage and popularize the concept of distance learning to 
include correspondence and electronic learning; 
 
- Encourage the esablishment of universities in the nation viz public and 
private in order to increase access to this level of education, including 
vulnerable groups of learners; 
 
- Introduce, in teh institutions of higher learning, degree programmes for 
early childhood education, industrial arts and a post-graduate diploma in 
education; 
 
- Make the Curriculum Develpment Center, a book development, educational IT 
and a writers' training council to promote the culture of reading and writing 
and, through reduction of illiteracy, combat hunger and poverty in the nation; 
 
- Review teacher training policy to make it more relevant to the strategic 
development needs of the country; 
 
- Restructure the Examinations Council of Zambia to achieve efficiency and 
effectiveness in the conduct of natioonal examination; 
 
- Improve teh status and moreale of all teachers through improved conditions 
of service; 
 
- Affiliate all colleges of education to UNZA School of Education so that they 
fully become colleges of education able to offer a variety of courses for 
teachers of Grades 1 to 12; 
 



- Introduce fully-fledged degree programmes for in-service teachers by 
Information Communications Technology and Open Distance and E-learning mode at 
UNZA;  
 
- Harmonise human resources development prograrnines with the National 
Development Planning.  
 
7.1.3 Health  
 
The MMD Government is committed to providing equitable access to cost-
effective, quality health care as close to the family as possible. 
 
The aim is to ensure visible but affordable improvements in health care 
utilization as an overriding goal of Zambia's health reform process. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government: 
  
- Undertook Health reforms that included Sector Wide Approach Prograrnminig 
(SWAP), health care financing and reorganization of the Ministry of Health;  
 
- Developed a number of health policies that included, among others, National 
HIV/AIDS/STI/TB policy, Food and Nutrition policy, National Reproductive 
Health Policy, National Environmental health Policy etc.; 
  
- Reviewed and enacted several pieces of Legislation that included the 
National Health services Act and Ionizing Radiation Act, the Pharmaceutical 
Act of 2004 and the HIV/AIDS/STI/TB Council act of 2002 that mandated the 
National AIDS Council to coordinate a multi-sectoral response against 
HIVIAIDS; 
  
- Implemented comprehensive programmes to reduce the burden of major diseases 
that included HIV/AIDS, TB and Malaria; 
  
- Took ineasures and developed plans that ensured drugs and medical supplies 
in the country; 
  
- Undertook infrastructure and equipment development that included the 
construction / upgrading of 140 new facilities; 
  
- Took measures to improve transport systems through procurement of vehicles 
and improved Primary Health Care services. 
  
- Started the implementation of the WHO 3 X 5 HIV/AIDS Initiative that 
targeted 3 million people globally to be put on ARVs by 2005. 
 
Zambia has taken the Initiative as a priority issue which other countries in 
the region are emulating. 
 
To this end, Zambia has provided free ARVs to the public sector arid the 
numbers have increased from as low as 10,000 HIV/AIDS patients who were on 
ARVs in 2003 to 45,000 patients on ARVs at the end of 2005. 
 
The WHO 3x5 Initiative has therefore been achieved to a large extent.  
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Complete the restructuring of the Ministry with emphasis on service delivery 
in line with the Decentralization Policy and the Public Sector Reform 
Programme; 
 
- Lobby for the operationalization of the remaining components of the expanded 
pooled funding to include all the Statutory Boards and other cost items; 
  
- Strengthen the exemption mechanism in order to increase access to health 
services; 
 



- Continue to mobilize more resources for the sector in order to strengthen 
programmes that reduce the burden of disease; 
  
- Develop capacities for financial management and control including 
development  
of common expenditure reports; 
 
- Develop a more objective resource allocation criteria for hospitals and 
Training institutions as well as improve the criteria for allocating resources 
to the districts; 
  
- Strengthen procurement systems and capacities; 
 
- Scale up the scheme for retention of staff in the health sector to cover all 
cadres of health workers throughout the country; 
  
- Increase the intakes for the training institutions in order to improve the 
human resources situation; 
 
- Finalise the development of all draft policies and legislation and monitor 
implementation of the same; 
 
- Continue the implementation of the WHO 3X5 HIV/AIDS Initiative Scale up the 
implementation of all the interventions under the roll back malaria programme; 
 
- Increase the immunization coverage to at least 80 percent; 
 
- Increase the TB detection and cure rates; 
 
- Complete implementation of the countrywide supply of diagnostic and imaging 
equipment; 
 
- Complete the rehabilitation of existing infrastructure and construction of 
new facilities where they do not exist; 
 
- Improve access to health services through the construction of more health 
posts; 
  
- Complete the development of the preventive maintenance system for 
infrastructure and medical equipment; 
  
- Complete the Health facility census and use it to develop a capital 
investment plan; 
  
- Facilitate active participation of traditional medicine in the provision of 
health care. 
  
7.1.4 Social Welfare  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes the need to set up a comprehensive 
Social Welfare infrastructure responsible to people's needs. 
 
For this reason, it has developed and is implementing a policy that deals with 
the needs of the vulnerable groups in society targeted at the aged, disabled, 
children, and the destitute to offer public assistance through well-developed 
social safety nets. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Implemented projects and programmes for women, youth, disabled and the poor 
that included community Health Waiver scheme, setting up settlement schemes 
for the disabled and empowerment of the poor; 
  
- Strengthened and streamlined the provision of agriculture inputs to the 
vulnerable groups of society and provided food security and reduced poverty 
through initiatives such as Food Security Pack; 



  
- Ensured the consolidation and implementation of the Poverty Reduction Action 
Plan: 
  
- Promoted functional literacy in collaboration with other sectors; 
  
- Developed support programmes for the aged who take care of AIDS patients and 
orphans; 
  
- Effectively administered a comprehensive public Welfare Assistance scheme 
for the Poor; 
  
- Strengthened Inspectorates on the Facilities for Orphanage, Foster Homes and 
transit Homes; 
  
- Formed a Social Protection Advisory Group, which has becn spearheading the 
formulation of a social protection strategy as an integral part of the 
PRSP/national development Plan; 
  
- Put in place National Policies on Community Development, Culture and 
Disability; 
  
- Reviewed the Child legislation namely, the Probation of Offenders Act, the 
Juveniles Act and the Adoption Act. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government:  
 
- Continue providing social protection programmes ia collaboration with other 
organizations in order to improve the welfare of the people; 
  
- Design and improve social and community development programmes that are 
responsive to the prevailing situation in order to contribute to the socio-
economic development in the country; 
  
- Strengthen child and family welfare services; 
  
- Encourage and ensure that women are given equal opportunities in decision 
making positions thereby contributing to national development; 
  
- Strengthen and streamlinie the provision of frunctional literacy in 
collaboration with other stakeholders; 
  
- Continue to support women's development clubs, Mission Home craft Centers 
and other community based organizations through provision of grants, loans and 
entrepreneurship training as appropriate; 
  
- Encourage the formation of women's development associations and cooperatives 
in order to foster development; 
 
- Consider introducing disability allowance to help reduce levels of poverty 
and destitution among disabled persons; 
 
- Regulate micro-finance institutions through the Bank of Zambia; 
 
- Improve capacity in the Ministry responsible for social welfare to actuate 
community recreation projects; 
  
- Domesticate and implement the Contiaental Plan of Action on disability in 
order to enhance human rights and increase opportunities for persons with 
disabilities;  
- Strengthen community based rehabilitation for persons with disabilities; 
  
- Ensure that all public transport and infrastructure, especially buildings, 
are made user friendly to persons with disabilities; 
 
- Introduce disability focal points/desks in all Government Ministries.  



 
7.1.5  Labour and Employment  
 
The MMD New Deal Government's mission on labour is to facilitate and promote 
efficient and effective employment and labour administration in order to 
enhance productivity, working conditions and social protection with a view to 
contributing to economic growth and poverty reduction.  
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Formulated a National Employment and Labour Policy;  
 
- Continued to implement programmes aimed at creating more jobs; 
  
- Continued to promote good industrial relations that are paramount to 
enhancing the welfare of workers leading to increased levels of productivity; 
  
- Streamlined systems and procedure for the issuance of work permits to ensure 
that permits are only issued where indigenous qualified skills are not 
available; 
 
- Improved the social security system to reduce levels ofdestitution in 
retirement; 
 
- Strengthened laws against discrimination in workplaces. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: I  
 
- Designate the Ministry of Labour and Social Security as an Economic 
Ministry; 
  
- Increase the capacity of the Ministry of Labour and Social Security; 
  
- Operationalise the Labour Market Information System so that it can assist in 
the provision of data required for the formulation of labour and employment 
policies; 
 
- Introduce a Ministerial quarterly briefing on labour and employment status 
in the country; 
  
- Continue with the regulation of the labour market through regular reviews of 
labour laws; 
  
- Conduct Labour force surveys every two years to facilitate policy 
formulation and strategic planning in the labour market; 
 
- Streamline the Tripartite Labour Consultative Council by establishing a 
permanent secretariat as a focal point in the Department of Labour; 
  
- Strengthen the Department of Occupational Health and Safety Services by 
engaging additional qualified staff and acquiring new equipment; 
  
- Complete the process of Reviewing the Factories Act CAP 441 of the Laws of 
Zambia so as to further improve effectiveness and efficiency of preventing 
occupational accidents and diseases at places ofwork; 
  
- Formulate a National Occupational Safety and Health Policy with a view to 
enhancing safety, health and welfare of persons at all places of work; 
  
- Strengthen occupational safety and health inspectorate systems to facilitate 
effective country wide inspections; 
  
- Promote productivity principles and positive cultural attitude towards work; 
 
- Develop a ten year Social Security Strategic Plan that would address the 
improvement of social security governance and administration, harmonization of 



statutory pensions schemes under the Ministry of Labour and Social Security 
and institutional and cross cutting issues; 
  
- Enact a National Social Security Act so as to strengthen social protection 
in the country; 
  
- Place the jurisdiction of the Pensions Regulator under the Ministry of 
Labour and Social Security; 
  
- Introduce incentives that would encourage Pension Schemes to invest Pensions 
funds in projects that would generate high returns to their members, 
employment and wealth to the country; 
 
- Continue implementing the Zambianization programme in accordance with the 
Citizens Economic Empowerment programme; 
  
- Strengthen the capacity of provincial and district offices to adjudicate in 
industrial matters; 
  
- Conduct a feasibility study and implement recommendations on the 
establishment of a National Productivity Center; 
  
- Improve the provision of Educational Assessment services by decentralizing 
the services to the provinces; 
 
- Ensure that casualisation of labour is eliminated in all industries and 
workplaces. 
  
7.2  Human Resource Specific  
 
7.2.1  Women in Development 
  
The MMD New Deal Government remains committed to ensuring equitable and just 
development. 
 
In order to translate Zambia's commitment to mainstreaming gender into the 
development process, the New Deal Administration, in collaboration with Civil 
Society Organizations developed the National Gender Policy and the Strategic 
Plan of Action for the National gender Policy which were adopted in March 2000 
and January 2004 respectively. 
 
These documents provide overall guidelines for main streaming gender into the 
development process. 
  
The development of the National Gender Policy and Strategic Plan of Action 
took into account the provisions of the various regional and international 
instruments on gender, which include the Southern African Developnlent 
Commwnity (SADC) Declaration on Gender and its Addendum on the Prevention of 
Violence Against Women and Children; and the Dakar and Beijing Platforms for 
Action. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Developed and adopted the National Gender Policy (2000) and the Strategic 
Plan of Action for the National gender Policy (2004); 
 
- Domesticated the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of 
discrimination Against Women to provide for the protection of women's rights; 
  
- Main streatning gender into the Transitional National Development Plan and 
Draft Fifth National Development Plan; 
  
- Provided subsidized agricultural inputs to small-scale farmers, including 
women through the Fertilizer Support Programme to ensure that their 
livelihoods are maintained; 
  



- Expanded the education infrastructure in basic and high schools including 
training and provision of more teachers for the period 2003 - 2005. 
 
- This ineasure has helped to curb the high drop-out rates and hence, 
increased the numbers of young people attaining high school education, 
particularly girls; 
  
- Introduced the Pregnancy re-admission Policy which allows for girls who fall 
pregnant to be re-admitted after child delivery. 
 
In 2002, 724 re-admissions were registered against 1,153 pregnancies 
registered in the previous year. 
 
In 2003, the numbers of re-admissions were 926, against 3,509-recorded 
pregnancies in the previous year. 
  
- Introduced and implemented refoms, known as the Programme for the 
Advancement of Girls' Education (PAGE), aimed at addressing disparities 
between girls and boys in relation to access, enrollment progression, 
retention, and completion rates. 
 
The PAGE has changed parents' and community perceptions about the values of 
educating girls in comparison/preference to boys; 
  
- Developed an action plan by the Ministry of Health whose objective is to 
develop guidelines and tools for mainstreaming gender issues in planning, 
capacity building and delivery of Basic Health care Packages (BHCP); 
  
- Mainstreamed gender concerns in the National health Strategic Plan (2001 - 
2005), and inclusion of a specific chapter on Gender and Health, which is 
regarded as one of the major areas of focus and thrust during the coming 
years. 
 
The ultimate objective is to enhance equity of access to health services as 
well as to improve the overall outcome and impact of health delivery; 
  
- Facilitated the female representation in Parliament from 6.3 percent in 1991 
to 21 percent in 2004. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Government will focus on: 
  
- Continued provision of support to the institutional framework for gender 
main streaming through institutional capacity building; 
  
- In-depth gender analysis, monitoring and evaluation of poverty 
reduction/alleviation programmes; 
  
- Developing instruments for mainstreaming gender into all programmes; 
  
- Streamlining, simplifying and decentralizing procedures for obtaining credit 
and enhance efforts to create awareness among women on the existence of 
poverty reduction programmes; 
  
- Increased rehabilitation and expansion of existing schools and construction 
of new schools / and colleges of Education to address inadequate classroom 
space and attract more girls and women into these institutions; 
 
- Increased support for more affirmative action programmes to contribute to 
the increase in enrollment and retention rates for girls and women. 
 
Various initiatives to increase girls enrollment and retention need better 
coordination processes and identification of best practices and designing good 
advocacy progratnmes especially among traditional and community leaders is 
critical; 
  
- Conducting a gender impact assessment of all health programmes; 



 
- Incorporating gender concerns in the Republican Constitution to ensure that 
all forms of discrimination against women are eradicated; 
  
- Engendering the electoral process to ensure that the provisions contained in 
the SADC Declaration on Gender and development and the Convention on the 
Elimination of all forms of discrimination Against Women and other 
intennational instruments on gender are systematically incorporated to enhance 
women's participation in politics; 
  
- Facilitating involvement of the community in information gathering 
particularly women as sources; 
 
- Adopting deliberate measures to ensure local media content is gender 
sensitive; 
  
- Sensitizing Citizens against the dangers of early marriages; 
  
- Counseling services for the victims of sexual abuse and other forms of 
violence should be made compulsory and offered free of charge. 
 
In addition, the Penal code should be amended to ensure that the perpetrators 
of violence are not allowed to negotiate with the parent or other legal 
guardians of the victims;  
 
- Encourage school girls to take up science and mathematics courses. 
  
7.2.2 Children, Yooth and Sport  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes and is committed to ensuring that the 
youth are adequately prepared for the hture by affording them the best health 
care, education, employment and business opportunities and security, and that 
children are brought up in a clean and safe environment. 
 
The MMD New Deal administration also recognizes that children should enjoy 
equal rights regardless of their status, physical or mental state, sex, race, 
creed, etc.  
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Established a Youth Empowerment Fund with an initial funding of 40 Billion 
Kwacha set aside during the 2006 budget; 
  
- Formulated and revised policies and legislation pertaining to the welfare of 
children. 
 
The first child policy and Action Plan was formulated in 1994 and revised in 
2005; 
  
- Ratified the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC); 
  
- Mainstreamed the principles of the CRC in national laws and policies. 
 
The penal code has been amended to provide for stiffer penalties against child 
defilers; 
  
- Conducted country wide information dissemination and increased awareness on 
the CRC among the general public through the formation of the CRC-NPA district 
committees as a means of accelerating sensitization programmes; 
  
- Strengthened the Victim Support Unit under the Zambia Police Service and 
juvenile courts to enhance protection of the rights of children who come in 
conflict with the law; 
  
- Established the national steering Committee on Orphan and Voluntary Children 
(OVC), to coordinate the intervention for Orphan andvoluntary Children; 



  
- Strengthened the National Education Campaign Division (NECD) within the Drug 
Enforcement Commission (DEC); 
  
- Introduced free Basic Education; 
  
- Implemented vigorous immunization campaigns; 
  
- Formulated policies aimed at enhancing youth productivity and responsibility 
through: 
  
-- Establishment of youth skills training institutions offering demand-driven 
programmes throughout the country; 
 
-- Introduction of bursary schemes targeting the youth; 
  
-- Inclusion of youth in decision making positions in key institutions such as 
the National HIV/AIDS/TB/ITI's Council and National Youth development Council; 
  
-- Incliusion of unemployed youth in agricultural resettlement programmes; 
  
-- Integration of youth in tourism as a way of job creation; 
  
-- Establishment of youth Parliament and reconstitution of the National Youth 
Development Council Board with more youth representation. 
  
- Continued to support various activities aimed at making sport more 
acccssible to a greater part of the population. 
  
- Strengthen the Human rights approach that seeks to improve the rights of 
children and focuses on fundamental issues such as the child's right to life, 
its survival and development, protection and non-discrimination; 
  
- Uphold all the rights of children so as to prevent all forms of stigma and 
discrimination; 
  
- Promote gender equity as an integral part of Child Welfare and Development 
interventions; 
  
- Support interventions on HIV/AIDS prevention, poverty reduction, care abuse 
prevention, care and support activities, psychosocial support to orphans and 
vulnerable children and duty bearers; 
  
- Promote cultural values and approaches to programming and development of 
intervention is for children; 
  
- Ensure children's access to social services such as quality education, 
health services, safe water with particular attention to orphans and 
vulnerable children; 
  
- Support the removal from the street of children living on the streets and 
empowering them with education and other skills and integrating them into 
families / communities. 
 
- Facilitate youth participation in the development process including policy 
formulation, monitoring and evaluation; 
  
- Improve youth access to education, training, health services and other 
social services and promote equality in order to mitigate the impact of the 
pandemic; 
  
- Promote entrepreneurship among the youth for self-employment;  
 
- Empower and re-integrate the youth into the communities for their protection 
and development; 
  



- Promote the human rights based approach to programming youth development to 
ensure protection ofthe rights of the youth; 
  
- Protnote capacity building of volunteer services among youth organizations 
in order to inculcate in the youth the spirit of volunteerism and value for 
community service;  
 
- Mainstream gender in all youth programmes in order to eliminate 
discrimination, violence in general and gender based violence in particular; 
  
- Promote access to reproductive health and life skills education for the 
youth in order to reduce their vulnerability; 
 
- Promote leadership among the youth as the future leaders of the country; 
  
- Provide opportunities for youth employment; 
  
- Support the establishment of youth cooperatives; 
  
- Support engagement of youths in agro-based programmes; 
 
- Enhance the involvement of children, youth and adults in sport; 
 
- Promote sport and physical education in schools; 
 
- Use sport as a vehicle for social development and for fighting HIV/AIDS and 
other social vices and inculcating important values; 
  
- Encourage the private sector to support sport; 
 
- Rehabilitate and revive play parks and sports infrastructure in schools and 
communities; 
 
- Encourage the establishment of community sports organizations to promote 
sport at grassroots level; 
  
- Provide support for sport requirements such as modern infrastructure and 
equipment; 
  
- Promote sport for marginalized groups such as the disabled, girls, orphans 
and vulnerable children and rural communities; 
  
- Continue to use sport as a vehicle for improving the physical health and 
well being, fighting corruption, promoting tourism through national, regional 
and international engagements, environment protection. 
  
7.3  Housing and Shelter 
  
The MMD New Deal Government's vision on housing and shelter is to provide 
safe, adequate and decent shelter for all. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Continued implementing the National Housing policy under which citizens have 
been empowered to own houses; 
   
- Introduced housing bonds so as to raise "cheap" money to build houses; 
   
- Continued making serviced land available for housing development; 
   
- Streamlined building standards, regulations and other controls so that they 
are in conformity with capabilities, needs and aspirations of the various 
sections of the population; 
   
- Created a sustainable housing delivery system through the development of a 
financial institutional framework for construction of houses; 



   
- Provided fiscal incentives to encourage construction of own houses; 
 
- Empowered citizens to own houses invarious districts in the country. 
   
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Continue making serviced land available for housing development; 
  
- Build and provide significant number of houses of different categories in 
each district per year; 
  
- Improve basic services such as water supply, community centers and establish 
solid waste management disposals etc. in unplanned settlements; 
  
- Prepare development plans for each district in order to ensure orderly 
development of our cities; 
  
- Encourage private sector participation in real estate development; 
  
- Restructure the National Housing Authority and Zambia National Building 
Society in order to fully respond to housing needs; 
  
- Mobilise pension funds for housing development. 
  
7.4 Water supply and sanitation  
 
The MMD Government recognizes that an efficient and effective water and 
sanitation sector is critical to social and economic development of the 
country. 
 
In this regard, the key issues in this sector include increasing access to 
safe drinking water in rural areas of Zambia, improved ground water and 
surface water management and sustainable management of these resources. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government: 
  
- Started the process of revising the National water Policy to make it more 
responsive to the current environment; 
  
- Started the implementation of the Water Resources Action Programme; 
  
- Completed national wide consultations on the proposed institutional and 
legal framework for water resources management in Zambia and completed an 
Action Plan to implement the Water Resources Management Act; 
  
- Implemented rural water supply projects in various parts of the country; 
  
- Constructed and reliabilitated earth dams through the Surface Water 
Programme with a view to conserving water for agricultural and domestic use; 
  
- Drilled a total of 3,559 borcholes and rehabilitated 56 dams country wide to 
ensure that water is brought closer to the people and to meet the development 
needs in agriculture, industry, energy and for consumption; 
  
- Established Nine commercial water utilities throughout the country and these 
are owned by local authorities and the private sector; 
  
- Formulate and enact the Water Resources Act in order to attract investment 
in the sector and fully realize its social and economic potential; 
  
- Continue to expand its programme of developing the surface and underground 
water resource in catchments areas to meet development needs in agriculture, 
industry, energy and human consumption; 
 



- Continue to construct water infrastructure and facilities for conservation 
of water resources such as boreholes, wells and dams; 
  
- Increase coverage of water supply and sanitation facilities in both rural 
and urban areas; 
  
- Allocate more resources for maintenance and repair of water supply and 
sanitation facilities to ensure an effective efficient delivery system; 
 
- Encourage private sector participation in the provision, promotion and 
maintenance of water supply and sanitation services to the public on their own 
or in partnership with local authorities; 
  
- Continue with the implementations of the national Water Resource Master Plan 
For Zambia; 
  
- Continue to ensure that vulnerable groups especially women and youth in 
society have access to clean and adequate water supply; 
  
- Regulate the utilization of underground water; 
 
- Streamline the issuance of water rights procedures;  
 
- Construct multi-purpose dams to conserve water and provide opportunities for 
fish farming, agriculture and recreation, etc; 
  
- Strengthen the hydrological network to improve hydrological data collection 
needed for Water Resource Management; 
  
- Continue ground water exploration throughout the country; 
  
- Continue to facilitate the establisliing of water utilities in areas where 
they have not yet been established; 
  
- Encourage harvesting of rain water through appropriate means such as 
damming; 
  
- Encourage conservation of water from mines for agricultural and industrial 
use; 
 
- Ensure that the rehabilitation of the water supply and sanitation 
infrastructure in the country will be continued to even the remotest parts of 
the country; 
  
- Ensure that rural water programmes are implemented through the Water, 
Sanitation and Hygiene Education (WASHE). 
 
This will be targeted at rural areas so as to encourage small scale private 
sector participation in rural water supply; 
  
- Ensure that local authorities are given more authority and accompanying 
resources to implement the programme; 
  
- Continue borehole drilling programme targeted at servicing communities 
countrywide; 
  
- Ensure that all water utilities are properly regulated and effectively 
supervised for efficient delivery; 
  
8. DEMOCRACY AND GOVERNANCE  
 
The MMD Government is committed to democracy and good governance by upholding 
political democracy, which entails transparency, accountability, human rights 
and respect for the rule of law, separation of powers and the independence of 
the judiciary. 
 



Governance transcends elections, corruption, independence of the investigative 
bodies, public service, institutional linkages, capacify building, 
participation of the civil society, upholding of the rule of law and the 
independence of the judiciary. 
  
8.1  Human Rights  
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Increased and strengthened support to the Human Rights Commission; 
  
- Incorporated International treaties and instruments to which Zambia is a 
part, into domestic law; 
  
- Improve conditions in prisons; 
  
- Continued the reform process in both the Prisons and Police Services through 
capacity building and for them to adhere to the provisions of the 
Constitution, the Prisons Act and the UN Minimum Standards of Treatment of 
persons deprived of freedom and the Rules of Conduct stipulated for the Law 
Enforcement Officers; 
  
- De-congested the prisons by introducing community services; 
  
- Intensified the human rights training for all security, police officers and 
immigration; 
  
- Intensified training of law enforcement officers in Human Rights courses; 
  
- Strengthened linkages and cooperation between government and the civil 
society organizations involved in human rights work; 
  
- Enhanced the capacity and intensified support to the Electoral Commission of 
Zambia; 
  
- Streamline the functions of the office of the Investigator General in 
relation to those of the Human Rights Commission. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Decentralise offices of Electoral Commission in all provinces; 
  
- Make the voter registration a continuous process in consultation with the 
Department of National Registration; 
  
- Ensure that the law enforcement officers abide by the guidelines stipulated 
in the Public Order Act; 
  
- Continue sensitizing the law enforcement officer on theory and practice of 
democracy; 
  
- Consult more widely with the public on matters of public interest or concern 
before these are implemented or concretized into law; 
  
- Ensure that the Electoral Connnission and NGOs carry out intensive civic 
education on voters' rights and the need to register and to vote and be voted. 
  
8.2. Separation of Powers 
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Ensured the separation of powers among the three organs of Government; 
  
- Strengthened the structures of the three organs of Government; 
 



- Ensured that the three organs of Government do not encroach on each other's 
functions. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
 
- Strengthen the executives advisory and regulatory aspects of its functions 
in terms of human, financial and technical issues; 
  
- Strengthen the governance institutional capacities of Ministry of Justice 
(MoJ), Investigator-General, Zambia National Tender Board (ZNTB), Anti-
Corruption Commission (ACC), Ministiy of Home Affairs (MHA), Drug Enforcement 
Commission (DEC), Permanent Human Rights Commission (PHRC); Ensure that the 
Executive continues to respect and recognise the roles and functions of the 
other two organs ofthe State; 
  
- Utilize fully the National Economic Advisory Council and the Zambia 
Competition Commission in order to strengthen the Executive's policy and 
advisory roles; 
 
- Support the reforms be undertaken by the legislature; 
  
- Urge the judiciary to clear the backlog of cases in a systematic manner to 
ensure speedy justice in all cases. 
  
8.3. Crime and Other Public Order Problems 
  
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that Zambian citizens need to enjoy 
fundamental freedoms and to live in a climate of peace, labw and order. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Taken measures to curb the high rate of crime, drug abuse and other vices 
and the Community Police, the Victims Support Unit and the Police Service have 
worked tirelessly to maintain law and order and to assist the vulnerable in 
the areas of victimization and drug control. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Recruit more law enforcement officers and enhance their perfomance by 
improving both their conditions of service and living and working environment; 
  
- Develop an effective and efficient institutional and interdepartmental radio 
communication network system; 
  
- Continue building capacity in the law enforcement officers so that they are 
sensitive to the needs ofspecial groups such as the juveniles; 
  
- Continue to enforce the Public Order Act and abide by the guidelines 
stipulated in the Public Order Act and the rights of the individual under the 
Constitution to assemble and associate. 
  
8.4. The Public Service  
 
The MMD New Deal Government's vision is to have a lean but efficient, 
effective and well-motivated Public Service that will facilitate the smooth 
delivery of Government services. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Continued to implement the Public Service Reform Programme (PSRP); 
  
- Ensured that the Public Service Capacity Building Project (PSCAP) continued 
to build the required human and institutional capacity in the public service 
 
- Finalized the re-introduction of Civil Service Examinations in order to 
improve performance. 



  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Introduce performance contracts for Senior Public Servants; 
  
- Improve implementation capacity of the Public service by introducing 
financial and material incentives. 
 
8.5. Decentralization and Local Governance  
 
Local Government is an agent of Central Governinent in the provision of 
services to local communities and in the execution of delegated Government 
functions. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government, therefore, recognizes Local Government as an 
important institution in democratic governance as it enables people to 
participate in decision making regardless of their political affiliation. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Approved and launched the National Decentralisation Policy in order to 
improve the efficiency ofthe decentralization process in the country; 
  
- Started the implementation of the decentralisation policy in order to begin 
the devolution of selected functions to local councils for improved service 
delivery; 
  
- Embarked on the retrenchment exercise in the councils to reduce the bloated 
labour force and to right size the councils. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government, has facilitated the retrenchinent of the councils 
bloated labour force and this programme will continue until the local 
authorities are right sizes to receive the devolved expected functions; 
  
- Started the restructuring of District Administration and Councils with the 
drafting of Generic Strategic Plans and Organization Structures with a view to 
the facilitation of implementing the National Decentralisation Policy; 
  
- Embarked on capacity building for both provincial and district 
administration in poverty monitoring and evaluation for poverty reduction; 
  
- Encouraged communities to participate and continue participating in decision 
making and development processes at the local level not only by participating 
in local government elections but also through the Community Based 
Organizations, Resident Development Committees, Ward Development Committees, 
etc.; 
  
- Revamped the fire services and Procured fire tenders and ancillary equipment 
in order to secure investments that could be at risk in the country. 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Strengthen capacities of council's policy formulation, implementation and 
coordination; 
   
- Continue to procure fire equipment and establish new fire stations in all 
areas where this service is required; 
   
- Streamline the local authorities labour force; 
   
- Restructure and share equitably the national resources in form of grants; 
   
- Enable local authorities to generate resources locally; 
  



- Build institutional and structural capacity to generate resources in a 
sustainable way, commercialize ventures that could bring the needed 
development and recurrent expenditure finance; 
   
- Manage the delivery services in collaboration with decentralized agencies 
such as local governments, local communities, NGOs, and the private sector;   
 
- Provide for a high degree of decentralization to allow for local decision 
making and ensure efficient and quality service delivery;   
 
- Ensure that Projects submitted to donors by both government and NGO will be 
based on locally identified needs; 
   
- Facilitate the creation of a central data base for information sharing and 
dissemination; 
   
- Enhance Local government planning and management systems so that they are 
able to undertake medium term social and economic development planning; 
   
- Intensify Civic responsibilities in order to create greater awareness of 
civic responsibilities. 
 
8.6.  Traditional Rulers   
 
The institution of chiefs is enshrined in the Zambian constitution to 
guarantee the continued existence of the institution and to ensure the 
authority and powers of the chiefs. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes the critical role that chiefs play both 
in national development and cultural affairs. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Finalised the establishment of the House of Chiefs which has enabled the 
traditional authority to regain their authority and participate in national 
development; 
  
- Facilitated the holding of elections for the twenty-seven members of the 
House of chiefs in all the nine (9) provinces; 
  
- Facilitated the convening of the three sessions of House since its re-
establishment. 
 
The House has among other issues, tackled the Lunda / Luvale conflict and the 
Mpamba chieftaincy wrangle which had been outstanding for a long time; 
  
- Consolidated the establishment of the District Adnlinistrators Office which 
has brought the chiefs closer to the government and the traditional rulers are 
participating effectively in the affairs of the country; 
  
- Gave full powers to the chiefs to oversee village registration; 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Enhance the authority of chiefs to oversee the village registration; 
  
- Integrate chiefs to be part of council committees which will oversee the 
traditional matters in term of land allocation etc.; 
 
- Approve the Chiefs Policy. 
  
8.7. Religious Affairs 
  
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes every person's freedom of conscience as 
enshrined in the current constitution. 
  



In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Continued to build on the Declaration of a Christian Nation and invited the 
Churches to play a more significant role in its implementation; 
 
- Encouraged society to promote moral and ethical values through direct 
participation in family building and communal action programmes. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Continue to uphold the Declaration of a Christian Nation; 
  
- Continue to build a strong partnership between State and the Church. 
  
9. JUSTICE  
 
The MMD New Deal Government has identified good governance as one of its major 
priorities for socio-economic development and is determined to provide the 
best judicial delivery system. 
  
9.1 Attorney General's Office  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that the goal of the office of the 
Attorney General is to provide the best legal services to government in order 
to minimize loss and maximize opportunities for contracts and agreements 
entered into with other parties. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
Continued to represent the State and in the process has safeguarded Government 
property, saved government from huge liabilities against third party claims 
and has recovered debts on behalf of the government. 
   
- Facilitated the release of prisoners by His Excellency the President 
through, his Prerogative of Mercy, notable prisoners consequential to the 1997 
coup plot; 
   
- Compiled a consolidated list of International Agreements that Zambia has 
signed and ratified since independence; 
   
- Initiated several Cabinet Memoranda for the ratification of International 
Agreements such as SADC Protocols on Mutual Legal Assistance in criminal 
matters, SADC Protocol on Corruption and SADC Protocol on Legal Affairs; 
   
- Cleared back logs of State Reports, the longest being Twenty Seven (27) 
Years, through the preparation of the following State Reports: 
 
International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial 
Discrimination (ICERD); 
 
Convention Against Torture and other Cruel Inhumnan or Degrading Treatment or 
Punishment; 
 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights; 
 
African Culture on Human ad People's Rights; 
 
and Initial Report on International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural 
Rights. 
   
- Initiated the domestication of International Hurnan Rights instruments such 
as: 
  
a) Intenational Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial 
Discrimination.   
 



b) The Statute of the International criminal Court.  
 
c) The Convention on the right of the Child and  
 
d) Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Continue to provide the best legal services to government in order to 
minimize loss and maximize opportunities for contracts entered into with other 
parties. 
 
Director of Public Prosecutions  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that the purpose of the Director of 
Public Prosecution is to provide efficient and effective legal services in 
prosecution of offenders. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Initiated a National Prosecutions Policy aimed at achieving effective and 
prudent delivery of justice in the criminal justice system. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Provide efficient and effective legal services in the prosecution of 
offenders. 
 
- Train law enforcement agencies in civil liberties; 
 
- Monitor and evaluate the impact of law enforcement agencies on individual 
freedoms and liberties. 
  
9.3 Directorate of Legal Aid  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that the main purpose of the 
Directorate of Legal Aid is to provide efficient and effective legal service 
to the general public countrywide. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Attracted financial donor support in the representation of clients through 
Law Association of Zambia. 
 
- Attracted and retained professional manpower thereby improving manning 
levels due to the newly introduced recruitment system of advocates. 
  
- Improved coordination between Legal Aid and other stakeholders in the 
judicial system through various workshops, seminars and conferences organized 
by the Governance Development Unity. 
  
- Provided legal services despite various difficulties faced such as 
understaffing and inadequate transport. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Continue to provide efficient and effective legal services to the general 
public countrywide. 
  
9.4  Administrator General and Official Receiver 
  
The role of Administrator General and Official Receiver is to efficiently and 
effectively administer deceased estates, receiverships and liquidations of 
companies. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 



  
- Recruited new staff to revamp the operations of both the Head office and the 
Regional Office in Ndola, to ensure that the Office iuns more professionally 
and is more accommodating to the needs of the public; 
  
- Undertaken awareness campaigns to educate the public on the operations of 
the office and the role of Administrator within the society. 
 
This is an ongoing process; 
  
- Started the process of computerizing the Department; 
  
- Started the process of reviewing the Administrator General's Act to bring it 
in line with the current socio and economic situation in the country. 
  
- Become more actively involved in aiding bereaved families initiate 
litigation to protect such families from scrupulous administrators or property 
grabbers. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Ensure effective and efficient administration of deceased estates, 
receiverships and liquidations of companies. 
  
9.5  Zambia Law Development Commission  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that Law reform is critical in 
governance in order to ensure that policies are properly backed by appropriate 
legislation and that it is important that new legislative initiatives are 
identified to answer new challenges and old statutes are reviewed so that they 
do not become obsolete thereby slowing down the development process. 
 
The role of the Zambian Law Development Commission is important in this 
regard. 
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Facilitated the issue of a number of working papers on various law reforms 
and development projects, the latest being the Computer fraud Legislation; 
  
- Facilitated a number of law refonns and development of activities directed 
at nation building. 
 
- Undertaken the following projects: 
 
a) Consumer protection legislation; 
 
b) Computer misuse legislation which has since become Law; 
 
c) The reinstatement ofCustomary Law;  
 
1. Review of the Local Court System; 
 
 
d) Review of Intestate Succession Act;  
 
f) Legislation on the Zambia Matrimonial Causes; 
 
 
g) Legislation on Gender based violence; 
  
 
h) Project on defilement. 
 
- Continuously reviewed various laws so that they are in line with the 
prevailing social and economic situations; 



 
- Ensured that law reforms are updated to meet the ever changing needs of the 
Zambian people 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will focus on: 
  
- Efficiently and effectively reforming and developing the law in accordance 
with wishes of the Zambian people; 
 
- Initiating and reviewing legislation in order to conform to national 
requirements and international obligations. Restatement of the Customary Law; 
Local Courts Act;  
- Rape and Sexual offences; 
 
- Inter-state Succession Act;  
 
- The Trust Restrictions Act. 
  
9.6 Zambia Institute of Advanced Legal Education  
 
The goal of the Zambia Institute for Advanced Legal Education is to be the 
centre for legal Excellence in the SADC Region.  
  
In the past five years, under the MMD New Deal Government, the Zambia 
Institute of Advanced Legal Education has: 
  
- Enjoyed collaboration with donors both locally and internationally, some of 
who have funded courses, seminars and workshops. 
 
The Institute has benefited from the USAID which donated computers, and the 
World Bank FILMUP support in form of office equipment and motor vehicles; 
  
- Built a pool of highly qualified and experienced human resources, and has in 
the past years conducted a number of short courses for NGOs, financial 
institutions, government departments, and other organizations through which it 
has been able to raise supplementary funds. 
  
- Trained 92 lawyers who have been called to the Bar, 50 of whom are female 
while 42 are male. 
 
The Institute has trained 68 prosecutors from various institutions namely: 
  
a) Zambia Revenue Authority (ZRA); 
  
b) National Pension Scheme Authority (NAPSA); 
  
c) Bank of Zambia (BOZ); 
  
d) Environmental Council of Zambia (ECZ); 
 
e) Anti Corruption Commission (ACC); 
 
f) Zambia Police Seivice (ZP). 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD Nerv Deal Government will: 
  
- Develop infrastructure and build a student centre; 
  
- Recruit qualified full time lecturers; 
  
- Market and administer the centre effectively and efficiently and mobilize 
resources. 
  
10. INFORMATION AND BROADCASTING SERVICES 
  



The MMD New Deal Government recognizes the fact that access to information is 
healthy for democracy and that freedom of the press is a facilitator of the 
democratic process. 
 
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Enacted the Zambia National Broadcasting Corporation (Amendment) Act; 
 
- Enacted the Independent Broadcasting Act; 
  
- Ensured a wider media outreach and accessibility by a majority of Zambians 
by licensing more private/commercial and community radio stations; 
 
- Continued playing a major role in creating public awareness on issues of 
gender, poverty reduction and fight against HIV/AIDS; 
  
- Re-launched the publishing of vernacular newspapers; 
 
- Procured computers for all provincial offices; 
 
- Mobilized resources to complete the Rural Television Project; and 
 
- Managed to source equipment for public media from cooperating partners. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will:  
 
- Review legislation which impinge on the media in order to enable all 
stakeholders participate in a forum to determine their applicability to what 
constitutes freedom of press; 
  
- Ensure that an independent and more representative regulatory body is 
established; 
  
- Promote expansion of radio and television broadcasting services in rural 
areas by both the private and public media; 
  
- Enhance self sustainability of ZNBC as a public broadcaster through the 
improvement of its operations infrastructure; 
  
- Provide satellite technology to ensure simultaneous printing of newspapers 
in various provinces; 
  
- Establish new and cheaper source of news prints; 
  
- Expand the internet services so that more people could have access to local 
and foreign news; 
  
- Encourage the media to continue carrying out civic education campaigns on 
the rights, obligations and duties of citizens in democratic governance; 
  
- Continue to create an enabling environment for media development and free 
flow of information to encourage informed public debates; and 
  
- Continue improving radio reception through the installation and maintenance 
of FM transmitters in all provinces. 
  
11. HOME AFFAIRS  
 
The MMD New Deal Government recognizes that the protection, promotion and 
enjoyment of human rights, is dependent on a sustained climate of peace, law 
and order. 
 
In this regard, the MMD New Deal Government also recognizes that it is 
critical to enhance a culture in the law enforcement agencies, which promotes 
human rights. 
 



The New Deal Administration is equally concerned about the manner in which 
prisons are operated and managed in Zambia that may constitute a prima facie 
breach of fundamental rights and freedoms as provided for in the current 
Constitution, the Prisons Act and the UN Minimum Standards of Treatment of 
Persons Deprived of Liberty. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government is determined to ensure that fundamental rights 
and freedoms as provided for in these instuments are upheld in all Zambian 
Prisons. 
 
The MMD New Deal Government's vision on immigration aims at promoting and 
devising mechanisms that will facilitate the entry, stay and exit of persons 
into and from Zambia to enhance internal security. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has:  
 
- Expanded the Community policing under which several Police posts have been 
established in towns and sural areas. 
 
This has been well received by communities; 
 
- Increased the number of police officers from 12590 to over 17000. 
 
This has enhanced security in our communities; 
  
- Renovated Police Camps with the government finds released last year for 
renovation and repair of infrastructure. 
 
This is still on-going;  
 
- Improved communication by radio following acquisition of new equipment; 
 
- Embarked on water reticulation in police camps i.e. Lilayi, Livingstone, 
Kafue and others; 
  
- Acquired speed traps for the Road Traffic and these have helped greatly to 
reduce accidents especially in Lusaka; 
  
- Managed to purchase motor vehicles for the Zambia Police Service. 
 
This will greatly enhance police work of combating crime and maintaining 
peace; 
  
- Enhanced human rights component in police training. 
 
This is essential for curbing police excessive use of power. 
  
- Installed drip irrigation at four prisons, namely; 
 
Lusaka Central, Chipata, Mweinbeshi and Kansenshi and also constsucted water 
reservoir at Mwembeshi Prison farm to increase water supply at the centre 
pivot; 
  
- Opened a ranch with two hundred beef animals at Kabwe Medium Prison 'B' 
Farm; 
  
- Purchased tractors for use in prisons in three provinces; 
  
- Rehabilitated the Kanfinsa, Lusalca Central Prison and constructed two 
dormitories at Mwembeshi Prison in order to decongest the Lusaka Central 
Prison after its completion; 
 
- Installed electric pots in most major Prison's kitchens; 
 
- Embarked on Water reticulation in most prisons; 
 



- Computerized the Lusaka International Airport Immigration Section; 
  
- Facilitated Investors' presence in the country by giving them permits; 
 
- Removed from the country a lot of illegal aliens in order to maintain 
internal security; 
  
- Established a Non Governmental Archives Unit through which the department 
has succeeded to collect history papers and compiled the first Non-
governmental archives guide;  
 
- Managed to migrate reel - reel tapes to beta cam tapes in order to preserve 
audio - visual records;  
 
- Started the implementation of the Digitalization Project with the support of 
the Finnish Government. 
 
This will enhance preservation of documents, storage and retrieval of 
information through state - of - the - art technology; 
  
- Facilitated the Anti-Money Laundering Investigations Unit to prevent 
resources from falling in wrong hands; 
 
- Reduced the growing and abuse of illicit drugs through National Education 
Campaign Division's counseling and rehabilitation of drug dependent persons; 
  
- Initiated a programme for voluntary repatriation. 
 
So far about fifty thousand Angolans have been repatriated; 
  
- Started a Pilot Project on the Zambian Initiative in Western Province. 
 
This project involves both refugees and locals in developmental programmes; 
  
- Facilitated the Department responsible for Refugees to become a member of 
the Executive Committee of the UNHCR; 
  
- Participated in peacekeeping operations around the world including Rwanda, 
Kosovo, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Haiti, Liberia, Eastimo and Angola through the 
Zambia Police Service. 
 
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Review the Immigration Act so that it is investor andvisitor friendly; 
  
- Strengthen legislation in order to address human trafficking; 
 
- Continue with the programme of renovating police camps country-wide; 
  
- Introduce aero patrols jointly with Zambia Air Force in order to assist in 
handling crime in the country; 
  
- Reduce congestion in prisons by, among others, completing the Mwembeshi 
Maximum dormitories which will accommodate five hundred (5OO) inmates and 
refurbishing the ten dormitories at Kanfinsa prisons that will accommodate one 
thousand (1000) or more inmates; 
  
- Decentralize the functions of the Registrar of Societies in order to ease 
the process of monitoring the new societies that are being formed; 
 
- Continue the computerization process of Immigration controls for effective 
and efficiency delivery of the service; 
  
- Pursue the programme on the digitisation of passports so as to include more 
security features, which will make it difficult to forge the Zambian passport; 
  



- Continue with the programme of preserving records; 
  
- Intensify efforts to fight off terrorism and ensure that the Zambian 
territory is not used in any way by terrorists; 
  
- Establish a Joint Permanent Commission on Defence and Security with 
countries where Zambia does not have a programme; 
  
- Continue to work with other peace loving nations in the combat against 
Transnational Organized Crime for promotion of a safer world; 
 
- Continue to promote activities of Conflict Management and Resolution in the 
Great Lakes Region. 
  
12. DEFENCE AND SECURITY  
 
The MMD New Deal Government places high priority on peace and security of the 
country and regards the safety of Zambian nationals as its prime goal and 
therefore, pursues a non-aggressive Defence Policy against Zambia's 
neighbours. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Formulated a Defence Policy - a document that puts Defence Management in its 
proper perspective. 
 
Since independence in 1964, the country has had no written Defence Policy; 
  
- Continued to defend the security and territorial integrity of thenation;  
 
- Continued to play a leading role in conflict resolution within Africa; 
  
- Participated in peace-keeping operations around the world including Sierra 
Leone, Kosovo, Rwanda, Democratic Republic of Congo and Sudan;  
 
- Established and maintained Joint Permanent Commissions on defence and 
Security with all Zambia's neighbours including the Democratic Republic of 
Congo (DRC). 
 
- Joint Defence Committee has also been established with the Republic of South 
Africa; 
  
- Actively participated in the SADC Inter-State Defence and Security 
Committee; 
  
- Promoted the activities of the Tripartite Mechanism of Conflict Prevention, 
Management and Resolution; 
  
- Continued to improve the conditions of service for Defence and Security 
personnel which has reactivated morale; 
  
- Continued to rehabilitate and repair infrastructure of the Defence and 
Security Services throughout the country in order to foster development; 
  
- Continued to enhance capability of the Defence Force by procurement of 
modern and technologically advanced equipment and by modernization, repair and  
rehabilitation of old equipment; 
  
- Facilitated joint training of the Defence Force with other Defence Forces in 
the SADC region for the execution of successful operations as a way of 
enhancing capacity and preparedness of officers, men and women in the 
militaty; 
  
- Constructed, repaired and rehabilitated roads in rural areas through the 
Zambia National Service; 
  



- Developed an integrated HIV/AIDS Management Programme to check the ravaging 
HIV/AIDS pandemic in the Defence Services. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deral Government will: 
  
- Continue to defend the security and territorial integrity of the country;  
 
- Continue to participate in and further develop skills for international 
peacekeeping efforts; 
  
- Promote the operations of Joint Permanent Commissions on defence and 
security; 
  
- Scale up the capability enhancement programme of the Defence Force through 
accelerated procurement of modern and technologically advanced equipment; 
  
- Continue to develop the various skills of the defence personnel, targeting 
the modernization goal; 
  
- Continue to improve the conditions of service of defence and security 
personnel to ensure that their morale is always kept high; 
 
- Continue to facilitate the interventions of the Defence Services in times of 
emergency or relief operations in the nation; 
  
- Continue to work with other peace-loving nations of the world in the 
promotion of international peace and security; 
  
- Continue with construction, repair and rehabilitation works on roads in the 
rural areas in order to promote accelerated growth of agriculture; 
  
- Continue with a sustained Integrated HIV/AIDS Management Programme to fight 
the ravaging HIV/AIDS pandemic in the Defence Services. 
  
13. FOREIGN AFFAIRS  
 
The MMD Government recognizes that the conduct of relations between Sovereign 
states, international and regional organizations through the medium of 
diplomatic channels is of immense importance. 
 
As such it will continue to uphold the principle of good neighbourliness, 
which entails peaceful co-existence with all neighbouring states. 
 
It further appreciates the value of maintaining friendly relations with all 
nations of the world. 
 
In addition, it acknowledges that international peace and security is crucial 
for social and economic development and for the creation of conditions of 
stability in the world. 
  
In the past five years, the MMD New Deal Government has: 
  
- Pursued a pragmatic foreign policy in furtherance of Zambia's national, 
strategic and economic interests; 
  
- Played an active role in regional and international affairs including the 
sending of special envoys and peace keeping forces to various parts of the 
world; 
  
- Played an important role in conflict prevention, management and resolution 
at both regional and international levels; 
  
- Hosted successful peace talks on Angola which culminated into the signing of 
the Lusaka Protocol on Angola; 
  



- Successfully mediated in the conflict of the democratic Republic of the 
Congo which resulted in the signing of the Lusaka Peace Accord;  
 
- Successfully hosted the 37th and the last OAU Summit which witnessed the 
transformation of the Organisation of African Unity (OAU) into the African 
Union (AU); 
  
- Continued to promote peace and friendly relations with all countries; 
  
- As a core member of the Great Lakes region, the government hosted the 
Ministerial preparatory meeting for the UN/AU Summit on the conflicts in the 
Great Lakes Region and many other Regional and International meetings; 
  
- Acceded to the New Partnership for African Development (NEPAD) Peer Review 
Mechanism which is cognizant of the shared commitment to the principles and 
core values of democracy, Economic and Corporate Governance; 
  
- Established a Career Diplomatic Service and revamped the Zambia Institute of 
International Relations and Diplomatic Studies (ZIDIS); 
  
- Operationalised the Zambia Anti-Personnel Mine Action Centre (ZAMAC) whose 
purpose is to secure boundaries free of land mines; 
  
- Operationalised the Board of Governors for the Zambia Institute of Diplomacy 
and International Studies (ZIDIS) which enhanced the training of our 
diplomatic personnel;  
 
- Re-opened Embassies in Canada, France and Italy and opened a new embassy in 
Libya to maximize Zambia's bilateral contacts. 
  
Beyond 2006, the MMD New Deal Government will: 
  
- Continue to protect and defend her sovereignty and territorial integrity by 
promoting friendly relations with other countries in order to enhance peace 
and stability; 
  
- Encourage and support democratic measures which will ensure justice and 
fairness in the discourse of international issues; 
 
- Continue to focus on economic diplomacy as a thrust of our foreign policy; 
  
- Continue to promote trade and investment by undertaking measures which will 
ensure justice and fairness in the discourse of international issues; 
  
- Continue the maintenance of peace in the Region while focusing ion economic 
development and co-operation at bilateral and multilateral levels; 
  
- Strengthen existing regional, hemispheric and international agreements 
especially on the econoinic and diplomatic front with countries in South-east 
Asia, Latin America and the Caribbean and its traditional partners in the West 
and East and others on the African continent through Joint Permanent 
Cointnissions of Co- operation; 
  
- Ensure that Zambia plays a central role in the Southern African development 
Community (SADC), Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA) and 
the African Union (AU) programmes and activities; 
  
- Support efforts aimed at combating international terrorism, nuclear 
proliferation, toxic waste dumping, which opose a threat to international 
peace and security; 
  
- Continue to promote Democratic Governance, justice and the rule of law in 
her international relations; 
  
- Continue to uphold Gender equality particularly in international affairs;  
 



- Ensure that international boundaries surrounding Zambia are clearly 
demarcated and strictly obsewed; 
  
- Re-open the embassy in the Middle east and open new ones in deserving 
countries in Latin America, East Asia and additional ones in Africa thereby 
reducing staff in missions to optimum levels; 
  
- Strengthen Zambia's Career Foreign Service through training and retraining 
programmes to ensure that Zambia's diplomats keep pace with the demands of a 
fast globalizing world; 
  
- Ensure that only qualified and trained staff man Zambian missions abroad. 
 
"The Hour Has Come." 
 
MMD 


